Pascal Geldsetzer Joel M Francis Gerda Asmus Nzovu Ulenga Ramya Ambikapathi David Sando Wafaie Fawzi Till Bärnighausen

Impacts of community delivery of antiretroviral drugs in Dar es Salaam, Tanzania

November 2018

HIV and AIDS

Impact Evaluation Report 82





International Initiative for Impact Evaluation

About 3ie

The International Initiative for Impact Evaluation (3ie) promotes evidence-informed equitable, inclusive and sustainable development. We support the generation and effective use of high-quality evidence to inform decision-making and improve the lives of people living in poverty in low- and middle-income countries. We provide guidance and support to produce, synthesize and quality assure evidence of what works, for whom, how, why and at what cost.

3ie impact evaluations

3ie-supported impact evaluations assess the difference a development intervention has made to social and economic outcomes. 3ie is committed to funding rigorous evaluations that include a theory-based design, and use the most appropriate mix of methods to capture outcomes and are useful in complex development contexts.

About this report

3ie accepted the final version of the report, *Impacts of community delivery of antiretroviral drugs in Dar es Salaam, Tanzania*, as partial fulfilment of requirements under grant TW7.13 awarded under the HIV Integration of HIV Services Thematic Window. The content has been copy-edited and formatted for publication by 3ie.

The 3ie technical quality assurance team for this report comprises Anna C Heard, Eric W Djimeu, Emmanuel Jimenez, Annette N Brown, an anonymous external impact evaluation design expert reviewer and an anonymous external sector expert reviewer, with overall technical supervision by Marie Gaarder. The 3ie editorial production team for this report comprises Sahib Singh and Akarsh Gupta, with Beryl Leach providing overall editorial supervision.

All of the content is the sole responsibility of the authors and does not represent the opinions of 3ie, its donors or its board of commissioners. Any errors and omissions are also the sole responsibility of the authors. All affiliations of the authors listed in the title page are those that were in effect at the time the report was accepted. Please direct any comments or queries to the corresponding author, Joel M Francis at joelmfrancis@gmail.com.

Funding for this impact evaluation was provided by 3ie's donors, which include UK Aid, the Bill & Melinda Gates Foundation and the Hewlett Foundation. A complete listing of all of 3ie's donors is available on the 3ie website.

Suggested citation: Francis, JM, Geldsetzer, P, Asmus, G, Ulenga, N, Ambikapathi, R, Sando, D, Fawzi, W and Bärnighausen, T, 2018. *Impacts of community delivery of antiretroviral drugs in Dar es Salaam, Tanzania*, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 82. New Delhi: International Initiative for Impact Evaluation (3ie). Available at: https://doi.org/10.23846/TW7IE82

Cover photo: Jake Lyell / Alamy Stock Photo. The photo in this report is of a stock photography model and is not an actual female sex worker.

© International Initiative for Impact Evaluation (3ie), 2018

Impacts of community delivery of antiretroviral drugs in Dar es Salaam, Tanzania

Pascal Geldsetzer Harvard T.H. Chan School of Public Health

Joel M Francis Management and Development for Health Harvard T.H. Chan School of Public Health

Gerda Asmus University of Heidelberg

Nzovu Ulenga Management and Development for Health

Ramya Ambikapathi Harvard T.H. Chan School of Public Health

David Sando Harvard T.H. Chan School of Public Health

Wafaie Fawzi Harvard T.H. Chan School of Public Health

Till Bärnighausen University of Heidelberg Harvard T.H. Chan School of Public Health Africa Health Research Institute

3ie Impact Evaluation Report 82

November 2018



International Initiative for Impact Evaluation

Acknowledgements

We would like to thank all study participants for their time and willingness to participate in this study, the data collection team, the home-based carers who delivered most components of the intervention, and the administrative staff at both the Harvard T.H. Chan School of Public Health, as well as Management and Development for Health. Importantly, we would also like to extend our sincere gratitude to the health facility management, municipality health management, and Tanzania's National AIDS Control Programme for their support with this trial. Lastly, we are grateful for funding from the International Initiative for Impact Evaluation (3ie), as well as the support from 3ie staff, particularly Dr. Anna Heard and Ms. Nancy Diaz.

Parts of the introduction and background section in this report can be found in our detailed study protocol publication published in *BMC Health Services Research* (Geldsetzer et al. 2017).

Abstract

Background

With the increase in people living with HIV in sub-Saharan Africa and expanding eligibility criteria for antiretroviral therapy (ART), there is intense interest among policymakers in the use of 'differentiated' care delivery models that can allow understaffed health systems in the region to deal with an increasing demand for ART care. Differentiated ART care provides varying intensities and modalities of care to ART patients based on their clinical need.

One such model is community delivery of antiretroviral drugs (ARVs) through community health workers (CHWs), which has the potential to reduce patients' healthcare expenditures and decongest healthcare facilities. Set in Dar es Salaam, Tanzania, this pragmatic randomized trial aims to assess whether a differentiated ART care model (CHW-led ARV community delivery for those who are stable on ART and standard facility-based care for those who are unstable) results in a non-inferior probability of viral failure compared to the standard of care (standard facility-based care for all ART patients).

Methods

The study took place from March 2016 through October 2017. All (48) healthcare facilities in Dar es Salaam that provided ART care and had an affiliated team of public sector CHWs were randomized to either the differentiated ART care model or standard facility-based care. The trial offered enrolment to all ART patients residing in the facility's catchment area. Clinical stability on ART was defined as: (1) taking ARVs for at least six months; (2) having had a CD4-cell count > 350 cells/µl or a suppressed viral load (VL) at six or more months after ART initiation; and (3) the most current VL having been taken less than 12 months prior to study enrolment and showing viral suppression. The primary endpoint was the proportion of ART patients in viral failure (VL > 1,000 copies/ml) at the end of the study period. The margin of non-inferiority was set in the study protocol at a risk ratio (RR) of 1.45. The mean follow-up period was 326 days. We obtained RRs using a log-binomial model, adjusting standard errors for clustering at the level of the healthcare facility.

Results

In total, 1,163 and 1,009 participants were enrolled at intervention and control facilities, respectively; 516 received CHW-led ARV community delivery. 18.9% of participants in intervention and 13.6% in control facilities were lost to follow-up. The RR for viral failure in the intervention compared to the control arm was 0.89, with the upper bound of a one-sided 95 per cent confidence interval (CI) being 1.18. We observed no significant difference in participants' healthcare expenditures over the past six months between intervention and control facilities. The total cost of the intervention was TZS 197,900,500 (USD 286,227). The percentage of all ART patients at each intervention facility who received ARV community delivery varied from 0.3% to 19.0%, with an (unweighted) mean of 4.4%. 97.2% (95% CI: 94.7–98.7) of those who received ARV community delivery reported to be either "satisfied" or "very satisfied" with the program.

Discussion

The differentiated ART care model appears to have led to non-inferior health outcomes (as assessed through the risk of viral failure) but did not significantly reduce participants' healthcare expenditures. Satisfaction with the program was high and will likely save ART patients substantial amounts of time. A major limitation is that only a small proportion of ART care patients at a healthcare facility could be enrolled in the program due to the restriction that participants must reside in the healthcare facility's catchment area to be eligible for ARV community delivery. Local policymakers may consider piloting and evaluating a more ambitious ARV community delivery program that can reach a higher proportion of ART care patients in Dar es Salaam.

Contents

Acknowledgements	i
Abstract	ii
List of figures and tables	v
Abbreviations	.vi
1. Introduction	1
1.1 The importance of ART adherence	1
1.2 Why community delivery to improve ART adherence?	1
1.3 Objectives of the study	3
2. Background/context	3
2.1 Study setting	3
2.2 The intervention	4
2.3 Theory of change	4
2.4 Study duration	7
2.5 Obstacles for implementation	7
3. Data and methods	7
3.1 Ethics	7
3.2 Margin of non-inferiority	8
3.3 Power	8
3.4 Randomization	9
3.5 Recruitment	11
3.6 Eligibility criteria	11
3.7 Data collection	12
3.8 Statistical analysis	14
3.9 Sample characteristics	15
4. Results	19
4.1 Exposure to the intervention and HBC performance	19
4.2 Uptake of the intervention	20
4.3 Viral failure	21
4.4 Participants' healthcare expenditures	22
4.5 Percentage of ART patients shifted to community-based care	23
4.6 Costs of the intervention	24
4.7 Qualitative findings	25
5. Discussion	27
5.1 Summary of findings	27
5.2 Key considerations for local policymakers	27
5.3 Increasing enrolment in ARV community delivery	28
5.4 Limitations	30
5.5 Conclusions	31
Appendix	32
References	37

List of figures and tables

Figure 1: Mechanisms through which ARV community delivery may affect ART adherence and retention	5
Figure 2: Flowchart showing progression of clusters (healthcare facilities) and participants through the trial	5
Figure 3: Histogram of satisfaction with the ARV community delivery among those who	q
Figure 4: Histogram of participants' responses as to whether the home-based carer	́ а
	,
Table 1: Characteristics of the clusters	9
Table 2: Sample characteristics at baseline among participants not LTFU17	7
Table 3: Sample characteristics comparing those LTFU with those included in the	
analysis18	3
Table 4: Effect of the intervention on the risk of viral failure ¹ 2 ²	1
Table 5: Estimates of the complier average causal effect using instrumental variable	
regression ¹	2
Table 6: Impact of the intervention on participants' healthcare expenditures during the	
preceding six months	3
Table 7: Percentage of ART patients at each intervention facility that enrolled in ARV	, ,
	+
Table 8: Start-up and running costs of the intervention	1
Table 9: Key considerations for local policymakers regarding ARV community delivery 27	7
Table 10: Possibilities to increase enrolment in ARV community delivery	3

Appendix tables

Table A1: Activities over the study period	32
Table A2: Risk of viral failure, adjusting for follow-up time and time between baseline a	nd
endline VL	32
Table A3: Risk of viral failure among those who were clinically stable at baseline	32
Table A4: Risk of viral failure among those for whom the study exit VL was taken at lea	st
200 days after enrolment into the trial	33
Table A5: Risk of viral failure among those for whom the study exit VL was taken at lea	st
200 days after the baseline VL (or CD4-cell count)	34
Table A6: Robustness checks of the complier average causal effect ¹	35
Table A7: Complier average causal effect among those who had a suppressed VL at	
baseline ¹	36

Abbreviations

ART	Antiretroviral therapy
ARV	Antiretroviral drug
CD4	Cluster of differentiation 4
CHW	Community health worker
CI	Confidence interval
HBC	Home-based carer
ICC	Intra-cluster correlation coefficient
IQR	Interquartile range
LMICs	Low- and middle-income countries
MDH	Management and Development for Health
PMTCT	Prevention of mother-to-child HIV transmission
PPP	Purchasing power parity
RR	Risk ratio
SD	Standard deviation
SSA	Sub-Saharan Africa
TZS	Tanzanian Shillings
USD	US dollars
μΙ	Microliter
ml	Milliliter
VL	Viral load
WHO	World Health Organization

1. Introduction

An estimated 37 per cent of the 24.7 million people living with HIV in Sub-Saharan Africa (SSA) were receiving antiretroviral therapy (ART) in 2015 (WHO 2015; UNAIDS 2015; Geldsetzer et al. 2017). Since the advent of antiretroviral drugs (ARVs), the World Health Organization (WHO) has gradually increased the recommended treatment threshold from a CD4-cell count of less than 200 cells/µl in 2006 (WHO 2006), to less than 350 cells/µl in 2010 (WHO 2010), and less than 500 cells/µl in 2013 (WHO 2013). Most recently, in 2015, WHO eliminated any CD4-cell count treatment threshold, recommending ART for all people living with HIV (WHO 2016). As ART patients live into old age and countries expand ART eligibility, this will likely lead to a substantial rise in the number of people on ART in SSA in the coming years (WHO 2016). This calls for new models of care that allow health systems to deal with a higher number of ART patients without reducing quality of care.

1.1 The importance of ART adherence

The benefits from the scale-up in ART coverage will critically depend on lifelong adherence to ART. A meta-analysis pooling ART adherence data from over 30,000 adult patients in 84 observational studies across 20 countries found that 38 per cent of patients took less than 90 per cent of prescribed ART doses (Ortego et al. 2011). Similarly, previous analyses by our team in a cohort of over 44,000 patients in Dar es Salaam's adult HIV treatment and care program found low retention in ART care and low adherence. More specifically, we found that 39 per cent of adults on ART were lost to follow-up within 12 months of initiation (unpublished data). In addition, 19 per cent were non-adherent to ART (Muya et al. 2014) (as defined by non-compliance with scheduled ART pickup visits of greater than 5%) at any given point in time, with the risk of nonadherence increasing with duration on ART. Worryingly, the risk of non-adherence also rose independently with increasing calendar year, with the relative risk (RR) of nonadherence being 2.01 (95% CI: 1.93–2.10) in 2010 compared to 2004. Poor adherence is not only likely to lead to treatment failure and resulting morbidity and mortality, but also increases the risk of HIV transmission and, crucially, the development of resistant HIV strains (Press et al. 2002; Wood et al. 2003; Bangsberg et al. 2001). Increasing ART resistance may narrow future ARV drug options, thereby reducing ART access and increasing the cost of effective HIV treatment as programs have to move to more expensive second- and third-line regimens.

1.2 Why community delivery to improve ART adherence?

In a large qualitative study in three urban settings in SSA, including Dar es Salaam, Ware et al. (2013) found that the main unintentional reason for missed ART clinic visits was lack of time due to other, often unexpected, events in a patient's life. In addition, many studies have identified the cost to patients of attending ART clinics as being important barriers to retention in ART care; not just expenses in relation to user fees but also transport, food and lost income (Ware et al. 2013; Tuller et al. 2010; Hardon et al. 2007; Meyer-Rath 2007; Tomori et al. 2014); transport-related factors (Lankowski et al. 2014); and long clinic waiting times (Ware et al., 2013). Given that delivery of ARVs to homes through community health workers (CHWs) would overcome many of these barriers, CHWs have the potential to significantly improve ART retention and adherence. An additional possible benefit of this community-based approach arises from the resulting reduced patient load at ART clinics, which may decrease waiting times and improve quality of care as facility-based healthcare workers have more time available per patient. The community delivery of ARVs by CHWs is, therefore, not merely an intervention aimed at improving ART adherence but also a measure that can shift care from more highly trained to less well-trained health workers.

Such task-shifting measures may therefore alleviate the severe shortage of human resources for health in SSA, which is a central barrier to attaining universal coverage of HIV services (Barnighausen et al. 2007; Wouters et al. 2009). WHO has identified 313 tasks that are essential for the prevention of HIV transmission, identification of HIV-infected individuals, provision of basic HIV-related clinical management, and initiation and maintenance of patients on ART. WHO recommends that 115 of these tasks, including dispensing ARVs, can be performed by CHWs, highlighting the immense potential of task-shifting for HIV-related care (WHO 2008).

1.2.1 The current evidence base for community delivery of ARVs by CHWs

A systematic review of health service delivery for ART provision identified two randomized trials that evaluated ARV community delivery programs (Lazarus et al. 2014). Both trials randomized geographical areas around one ART clinic. The first trial was set in rural Uganda and randomized areas to either community delivery of ARVs by field officers or standard facility-based ART care (Jaffar et al. 2009). The participants were patients newly initiated on ART.

The trial found no difference between study arms in the rate of viral failure or mortality, either after six months (Jaffar et al. 2009) or at 36-month follow-up (Amuron et al. 2011). The median expense to patients in terms of transport costs, food, child care and lost work time due to ART care was higher in the facility-based group than in the home-based group, at USD 60 versus USD 29 in the first year and USD 54 versus USD 18 in subsequent years. In addition, the median cost to the health system per patient per year was somewhat lower in the CHW group (USD 793) than in the facility-based group (USD 838), as the increased transport costs for CHWs were offset by patients' reduced clinic attendance.

In a separate study, the same cohort of patients receiving ARVs, community delivery was compared with ART patients who attended a physician-staffed hospital in an urban sub-municipality of Uganda (Kipp et al. 2011, Kipp et al. 2012). While comparability of the two cohorts is limited by the observational study design, the study found that community-based participants were more likely to achieve viral suppression (after adjusting for CD4-count at baseline and socio-demographic characteristics); there was no difference in all-cause mortality.

The second randomized trial was carried out in rural Kenya and, similar to the Uganda study, found no difference in the percentage of patients with an undetectable VL; mean CD4-count; incidence of opportunistic infections; and change in ART regimen between stable ART patients who received ARVs from CHWs during home visits, compared to patients randomized to standard facility-based ART care (Selke et al. 2010).

This trial differs in several crucial aspects from the two studies described above. Firstly, this is the first trial to evaluate ARV community delivery in an urban setting. Secondly, this is a health systems trial, which implements the intervention directly into the routine healthcare system. Both the Uganda and Kenya trials randomized geographic areas around one clinic run by a non-governmental organization (Jaffar et al. 2009, Selke et al. 2010); whereas this study was implemented at all healthcare facilities of Dar es Salaam that offer ART care and have an affiliated team of public sector CHWs (with the exception of two facilities).

In addition, while the Uganda trial trained field officers to deliver ARVs by motorbike and the Kenya trial trained ART patients at the clinic to act as community care coordinators, this trial utilizes a large existing public sector CHW program in Dar es Salaam called home-based carers (HBCs). Thirdly, this trial includes 24 healthcare facilities in each study arm, whereas both the Uganda and Kenya trials implemented the intervention at only one clinic.

Aside from external validity concerns, an important disadvantage of drawing the intervention and control groups from the same healthcare facility is that ARV community delivery is likely to have affected the care provided to the control group, as the shifting of patients to community-based care substantially reduced the patient volume at the facility. This may have resulted in the control group being a poor counterfactual.

1.3 Objectives of the study

This non-inferiority pragmatic cluster-randomized trial evaluates the feasibility and effectiveness of HBC-led community delivery of ARVs in the routine healthcare system of Dar es Salaam. More specifically, this study aims to determine whether a differentiated ART care model (ARV community delivery for patients who are clinically stable on ART and standard facility-based care for those who are not stable on ART) is non-inferior to the standard of care (facility-based care for all ART patients) in preventing and treating viral failure. A secondary aim of this study is to assess the impact of the differentiated ART care model on patients' healthcare expenditures.

2. Background/context

2.1 Study setting

The study was implemented in all three municipalities of the Dar es Salaam region of Tanzania (Temeke, Kinondoni and Ilala), which also contains the city of Dar es Salaam (Geldsetzer et al. 2017). Dar es Salaam had a population of 4.4 million inhabitants in 2012 (National Bureau of Statistics and Office of Chief Government Statistician 2012). The average household size in Dar es Salaam region was 4.0 people and virtually the same across its three municipalities (ranging from 3.9 to 4.0). Dar es Salaam's HIV prevalence was 6.9 per cent among adults aged 15–49 years in 2012, which was above the national prevalence of 5.1 per cent (Tanzania Commission for AIDS et al. 2013).

This trial utilized an existing and long-standing public sector CHW cadre, known as HBCs, to deliver the intervention. The HBCs are employed by Dar es Salaam's municipalities and receive a stipend of TZS 50,000, approximately equal to USD 23, unadjusted for purchasing power parity (PPP) over the duration of the study period. As

part of this trial, HBCs in the intervention arm received a further TZS 75,000 flat payment per month to compensate them for additional transport costs and workload. Because HBCs had a varying number of ARV community delivery clients, this payment was changed to a payment of TZS 10,000 per community ARV delivery visit in January 2017.

HBCs are lay healthcare workers whose main responsibility is to conduct regular home visits (at least once every three months) to HIV patients in the neighborhood to which they have been assigned. The precise tasks of the HBCs during these home visits have varied somewhat over the years, but generally consist of the provision of information on family planning and HIV-related counseling services. The HBC program exists in most, but not all, areas of Dar es Salaam. In those areas where the HBC program has been implemented, each neighborhood has 1–3 HBCs, who are residents of the neighborhoods to which they have been assigned.

2.2 The intervention

In clusters randomized to ARV community delivery, an HBC visited participants at home to provide counseling, deliver a supply of ARVs and perform an ARV pill count. In the study exit questionnaire, 30.8 per cent (106/355) of participants who had received ARV community delivery reported usually receiving their ARVs from the HBC at a location other than their household, such as their workplace.

We maintained participants' usual facility ART schedule in the ARV community delivery intervention, which was either a monthly or two-monthly HIV care visit. For instance, an ART patient who was scheduled to visit the facility every two months, and was provided with a two-month ARV supply, received an HBC visit for ARV community delivery every two months, and received a two-month ARV supply from the HBC.

On paper, patients in the intervention arm only had to attend the healthcare facility every 12 months for a clinical check-up. In this study, however, the next visit (after eligibility for ARV community delivery was fully assessed) to the facility for ART care by patients in the intervention arm was for the study exit assessment. HBCs in the intervention arm received three days of training on community delivery of ARVs and counseling skills for this intervention prior to the start of the trial. Counseling focused on ART adherence, family planning, prevention of onward HIV transmission and basic nutrition.

2.3 Theory of change

Figure 1 depicts the possible mechanisms through which the intervention could affect ART adherence and retention and thus VL.

Figure 1: Mechanisms through which ARV community delivery may affect ART adherence and retention



2.3.1 Costs

A study in KwaZulu-Natal, South Africa, has shown that despite ARVs being free of charge, out-of-pocket costs to ART patients are substantial, mostly due to transport costs and time lost from work (Chimbindi et al. 2015). By reducing the number of times that ART patients have to travel to the clinic, ARV community delivery has the potential to substantially reduce patients' out-of-pocket expenditures for ART care and thus improve retention in care.

2.3.2 Ability to deal with competing life activities

Qualitative evidence suggests that an important reason for unintentionally missing ART clinic visits is competing unexpected demands on patients' time, such as weddings and funerals (Ware et al. 2013). ARV community delivery reduces the demand on patients' time to receive ART and may thus increase their ability to deal with competing life activities without having to miss their ART care appointments.

2.3.3 Present bias

Having to attend ART care is an activity that is vulnerable to present bias or, in other words, procrastination, given that ART care visits are both costly (in terms of time and money) and, plausibly, also unpleasant for patients (for example, due to stigma). Patients may therefore repeatedly delay attending the ART clinic. Once they have been out of care for several weeks, patients may feel too ashamed to return to care for fear of 'scolding' by facility-based healthcare workers (Ware et al. 2013).

Present bias may thus be an important reason for non-retention in ART care. By placing the initiative for the ART visit on the HBC rather than the patient, ARV community delivery can plausibly reduce this present bias and thus increase the proportion of patients who remain in ART care.

2.3.4 Attention

Patients may forget to attend their clinic appointments and/or to take their medications. There is strong evidence that inattention, or forgetting, is an important reason for ART non-adherence. For instance, phone-based reminders, in the form of calls or text messages repeatedly have been shown to be effective in increasing ART adherence in the short term. More research is needed to determine whether phone-based reminders are also effective in the longer term (Chaiyachati et al. 2014). ARV community delivery largely removes the need for patients to remember their clinic appointments. In addition, as HBCs work in the communities in which they live, HBCs and their patients may frequently see each other in the community, which might serve as a passive reminder for patients to take their ARVs.

2.3.5 Knowledge and beliefs

HBCs are trained in, and tasked to provide counseling on, HIV and ART during home visits. This counseling may alter patients' knowledge and beliefs. For instance, as laid out in the health belief model (Janz and Becker 1984), knowledge and beliefs around ART and HIV may affect medication adherence and care retention by, for example, changing perceived benefits of taking ART and remaining in ART care.

Whether ARV community delivery is an improvement or deterioration in this regard, compared with facility-based care, is unclear, as facility-based healthcare workers may also provide relevant counseling. The effect here will depend on a variety of factors, such as trust in the CHW versus the facility-based healthcare worker, their relative likelihood of providing counseling and the quality of their counseling.

2.3.6 Normative social influence

Participants are likely to perceive good ART adherence as a socially desirable norm for an ART patient. HBCs will re-emphasize this norm through their counseling during home visits. In addition, HBCs will verify whether patients are meeting this norm through informal questioning during home visits and pill counts. ARV community delivery may thus increase ART adherence through the normative social influence the HBCs exert.

2.3.7 Stigma

It is difficult to predict how ARV community delivery will affect ART adherence and retention through altering stigma. On the one hand, not having to attend a nearby ART clinic, which often has a separate waiting room for patients living with HIV, may reduce stigma. On the other, HBC-led household visits may lead to unintentional disclosure of the patients' HIV status to other household members and possibly also community members (for example, if the HBC does not maintain confidentiality or because community members find out what the HBC's tasks are). However, as patients in this study can opt to continue with facility-based rather than HBC-led HIV care, it is plausible that patients will select the care option that they perceive as being less stigmatizing, which may in turn result in increased ART retention.

2.3.8 Reduced patient volume at clinics

Reducing the frequency with which patients have to attend ART care may result in lower patient numbers at HIV clinics. This in turn may lead to reduced patient waiting times and increased perceived quality of care (for example, because healthcare workers have more time available to spend with patients) for patients who are either ineligible for, or did not opt into, ARV community delivery. Both reduced waiting times and increased perceived quality of care could plausibly lead to increased ART adherence and retention.

2.4 Study duration

Enrolment into the trial took place in healthcare facilities in Temeke municipality from March 1, 2016 to July 29, 2016. Because the number of participants enrolled in Temeke was lower than expected, the trial was expanded to 16 healthcare facilities in Kinondoni municipality and 14 healthcare facilities in Ilala municipality. Enrolment in Kinondoni took place from August 1, 2016 through October 31, 2016; and in Ilala from November 1, 2016 through January 31, 2017. Study exit assessments started in Temeke in March 2017, in Kinondoni in May 2017 and in Ilala in June 2017. The study activities during the trial period are detailed in Appendix 1.

2.4.1 Endpoints

The primary endpoint for this trial was the proportion of enrolled patients in viral failure at the end of the study period. The secondary endpoint was participants' healthcare expenditures in the past six months.

2.5 Obstacles for implementation

The number of participants eligible for enrolment into the trial was lower than had been expected at the time of designing this study. The main reason was that fewer participants than expected resided in the catchment area of the facility (in other words, were reachable by the HBCs affiliated with the healthcare facility in question) and were thus eligible for enrolment into the trial. This was an important limitation of the intervention design as it resulted in only 2,172 participants being enrolled into this trial out of 71,168 ART patients at the healthcare facilities in this study.

The decision to enroll only participants residing in the catchment area of the facility was made because removing this condition would have meant that healthcare facilities and HBCs would have needed to communicate with each other to organize ARV community delivery across the entire city; or HBCs would have needed to travel across the entire city, which would have been costly and time-consuming. This was deemed logistically infeasible at the time of designing the study, but a more detailed elaboration on this issue is provided in the discussion.

A second important obstacle faced during enrolment was that many participants did not have a VL or CD4-cell count taken in the 12 months prior to enrolment. In consequence, a blood sample for VL testing had to be taken at enrolment, sent to the public sector healthcare system's laboratory and the results awaited. In most cases, there was a delay of 2–4 weeks (and up to 12 weeks in some cases) between sending the blood sample and receiving the results, and thus a delay in assessing patients' eligibility for ARV community delivery.

3. Data and methods

3.1 Ethics

The study was approved by the research ethics committee of the National Institutes of Medical Research in Tanzania on July 16, 2015 and received an exemption from the institutional review board of the Harvard T.H. Chan School of Public Health in June 2015.

3.2 Margin of non-inferiority

The non-inferiority design only applies to the primary endpoint (the proportion of participants in viral failure) (Geldsetzer et al. 2017). This design choice was made because in settings with an existing HBC program, such as in Dar es Salaam, HBC-led community delivery should likely be the standard of care if it does not negatively affect patients' health outcomes as compared to standard facility-based care. Two envisaged benefits of HBC-led ARV community delivery are a reduction in: (1) patient volume at healthcare facilities, which helps to alleviate the severe shortage of skilled healthcare workers in SSA (Bärnighausen et al. 2007); and (2) the substantial time and financial burden (for example, transport costs) on patients of having to attend an ART facility (Chimbindi et al. 2015; Jaffar et al. 2009).

The main drawbacks of HBC-led ARV community delivery are the cost of establishing and running the HBC program; and the risk of overburdening HBCs, which may lead to a reduction in quality and/or quantity of care for non-ART patients. We would argue that in the case of Dar es Salaam, the cost consideration is minor as the HBC program already exists and HBCs are supposed to visit HIV patients on a regular basis. Similarly, since the main time burden on HBCs is to travel or walk to households, rather than the visit itself, the additional task of handing over ARVs to the client is minor.

Based on consultations with Tanzania's National AIDS Control Programme, and in line with the margin of equivalence used by (Jaffar et al. 2009) in their randomized trial of ARV home delivery in rural Uganda, we chose a margin of non-inferiority for the RR of viral failure of 1.45. That is, if the RR of viral failure in the intervention group compared to the control group is statistically significantly lower than 1.45, then ARV community delivery is considered to be non-inferior to standard facility-based care. On an absolute scale, this non-inferiority margin corresponds to a higher absolute probability of viral failure in the intervention group of nine percentage points, assuming (as done by Jaffar et al. (2009)) that 20 per cent of participants in the control arm of the study are in viral failure at the end of the follow-up period.

3.3 Power

We expected to recruit approximately 1,000 participants in each of the two trial arms (2,000 participants in total). We calculated the design effect (taking into account clustering of outcomes at the facility level and varying cluster sizes) for this trial using the 'clustersampsi' function in Stata (Hemming and Marsh 2013). The design effect was then used to adjust the expected power calculated for a non-inferiority trial under individual randomization, which we determined using the 'ssi' function in Stata (Jones 2010). Our calculations assumed that 20 per cent of enrolled participants would be in viral failure at baseline. The margin of non-inferiority was set at an RR of 1.45.

We used a range of intra-cluster correlation coefficients (ICCs) from 0.005 to 0.020. Barnhart et al. (2016) calculated ICC values for CD4-cell count measures in Dar es Salaam. The six-month cumulative incidence for non-adherence to ARVs (defined as a 50 per cent drop in CD4-count from its peak value and return to pre-ART CD4-count or lower after 168 days on ART or a VL greater than 10,000 after 168 days on ART) had an ICC value of 0.016 (95% CI: 0.009–0.029). We set the probability of a type one statistical error at 0.05 and assumed a correlation coefficient between baseline and study exit VL measurement of 0.5. We found that we were well powered (\geq 80% power) to detect modest one-sided differences in the proportion of participants who were in viral failure between the two study arms.

3.4 Randomization

The unit of randomization was a healthcare facility with its surrounding catchment area. Which healthcare facilities were included in this study was determined by the supervisory structure of HBCs in the routine public sector health system. Each HBC is supervised by one community outreach nurse who is a nurse based at a healthcare facility. Each community outreach nurse supervises between 3 and 12 HBCs who work in neighborhoods (*mtaa* in Kiswahili) in the facility's catchment area. In all municipalities of Dar es Salaam, we included all healthcare facilities in this trial that provided ART care and had a community outreach nurse (and thus a team of affiliated HBCs) at the time of the study start date. Table 1 details the characteristics of each cluster.

Name of healthcare facility	Type of healthcare facility	Municipality No. of patients ART		No. of HBCs in cluster
ARV community				
delivery				
1. Mbagala Rangi Tatu	Hospital	Temeke	15,663	3
2. Tambukareli	Dispensary	Temeke	1,554	12
3. Yombo Makangarawe	Dispensary	Temeke	544	2
4. Toa Ngoma	Dispensary	Temeke	239	12
5. Buza	Dispensary	Temeke	215	5
6. Arafa Ugweno	Dispensary	Temeke	202	3
7. Mji mwema	Dispensary	Temeke	161	8
8. Kimbiji	Dispensary	Temeke	119	6
9. Keko	Dispensary	Temeke	79	4
10. Tandale	Dispensary	Kinondoni	2,951	9
11. Mburahati	Dispensary	Kinondoni	1,639	11
12. Mwenge	Dispensary	Kinondoni	1,597	5
13. Mbezi	Dispensary	Kinondoni	870	11
14. Hananasif	Dispensary	Kinondoni	530	7
15. Kigogo	Dispensary	Kinondoni	347	3
16. Mabibo	Dispensary	Kinondoni	278	9
17. Goba	Dispensary	Kinondoni	177	4
18. Tabata	Health Centre	llala	2,193	10
19. Vingunguti	Health Centre	llala	1,865	7
20. Kitunda	Health Centre	llala	768	10
21. Pugu Kajiungeni	Dispensary	llala	561	11
22. Tabata NBC	Dispensary	llala	249	10
23. Kinyerezi	Dispensary	llala	238	13
24. Mongolandege	Dispensary	llala	152	16

Table 1: Characteristics of the clusters

Name of healthcare	Type of healthcare	Municipality	No. of patients currently on	No. of HBCs in
facility	facility	. ,	ART	cluster
	Total:		33,191 ¹	191
Standard of care				
1. Temeke	Hospital	Temeke	17,409	3
2. Kigamboni	Health Centre	Temeke	2,879	9
3. Mbagala Round Table	Dispensary	Temeke	850	5
4. Maji Matitu	Dispensary	Temeke	540	7
5. Kichemchem	Dispensary	Temeke	211	3
6. Kingugi	Dispensary	Temeke	166	6
7. Sandali	Dispensary	Temeke	148	9
8. Kibada	Dispensary	Temeke	109	8
9. Kisarawe II	Dispensary	Temeke	63	5
10. Magomeni	Health Center	Kinondoni	2,361	8
11. Kimara	Dispensary	Kinondoni	2,270	5
12. Bunju	Dispensary	Kinondoni	1,595	7
13. Kawe	Dispensary	Kinondoni	844	5
14. Kijitonyama	Dispensary	Kinondoni	750	8
15. Kinondoni	Hospital	Kinondoni	396	5
16. Makuburi	Dispensary	Kinondoni	256	4
17. Ununio	Dispensary	Kinondoni	115	6
18. Mnazi Mmoja Health	Health Centre	llala	3,650	4
19. Chanika	Health Centre	llala	1,413	12
20. Segerea	Health Centre	llala	678	8
21. Kiwalani	Dispensary	llala	519	13
22. Gerezani	Dispensary	llala	350	2
23. Majohe	Dispensary	llala	220	10
24. Mvuti	Dispensary	llala	185	16
	Total:		37,977 ¹	168

¹This is *not* the expected number of participants as many ART patients did not reside in the cluster (in other words, in the area surrounding the healthcare facility) and were therefore not eligible for this trial.

Acknowledgement: This table has been adapted from Geldsetzer et al. (2017).

For the purposes of randomization, clusters were first matched into pairs, separately within each municipality, based on the number of patients currently on ART at the facility. More specifically, the facility with the highest number of ART patients in Temeke was paired with the facility with the second-highest number of ART patients in Temeke and so on. The rationale for this choice was that the intervention would become more complex to implement (and would thus have affect the primary endpoint) with an increasing volume of eligible participants.

Each healthcare facility only had one community outreach nurse (apart from Kigamboni Health Centre and Mbezi Dispensary, which had two). Thus, with an increasing number of eligible participants (for which ART patient volume is a proxy), the number of patients for whom the community outreach nurse had to supervise ARV community delivery increased. An added benefit of matching on size prior to randomization was that it ensured an approximately equal number of participants in each study arm, which maximized statistical power. The randomization was conducted prior to the start of the study using computer-generated random numbers. For feasibility reasons, neither the research team nor the study participants were blinded to the intervention assignment.

3.5 Recruitment

One or two study team members (henceforth referred to as data collectors) were placed full-time at each of the participating healthcare facilities for the duration of the periods for enrolment and the study exit assessment. During the follow-up period, most data collectors split their time between three facilities (one in each municipality). The ART nurse at each of the participating healthcare facilities sent all ART patients who lived in the facility's catchment area to the data collector. The data collector then introduced the study to the patients and, provided the patient gave initial verbal consent, ascertained whether they were (1) stable on ART (see eligibility criteria); and (2) resided in the facility's catchment area.

If both criteria were fulfilled, the data collector conducted the written informed consent procedure and administered a tablet-based baseline questionnaire. In addition, for participants who did not have a VL measurement in the 12 months prior to study enrolment, the data collector referred the client to the provider (usually a nurse) who took a blood sample that was sent for an HIV VL. Lastly, the data collector took a map cue (a description of the location of the participant's residence) from participants and recorded their cellphone number as well as the cellphone number from at least one household member. The HBC supervisor at the facility gave the details to the HBC assigned to the neighborhood in which the participant lived.

3.6 Eligibility criteria

The eligibility criteria for participants in this trial were: (1) being aged 18 years or older; (2) attending one of the participating healthcare facilities for ART care during the enrolment period; and (3) residing in a neighborhood in the facility's catchment area. An additional eligibility criterion for ARV community delivery was being clinically stable on ART. Based on discussions with Tanzania's National AIDS Control Programme, patients were clinically stable on ART if their most recent VL had been taken less than 12 months prior to enrolment and showed viral suppression.

If a VL measurement was unavailable at the time of enrolment but a CD4-cell count taken in the 12 months prior to enrolment was available, then patients were clinically stable on ART if the most current CD4-cell count was > 350 cells/ μ l. If neither a VL nor a CD4-count taken in the 12 months prior to enrolment were available, then a venous blood sample was taken for a VL measurement and the result used for the eligibility assessment.

Additional requirements for being stable on ART were: (1) taking ARVs for at least six months; and (2) having had a CD4-cell count > $350 \text{ cells/}\mu \text{l}$ or a suppressed VL at six or more months after ART initiation. Patients who were pregnant at the time of enrolment (by patient self-report) or unable to provide written informed consent (for example, due to mental incapacity) were excluded.

3.7 Data collection

This trial was implemented by Management and Development for Health (MDH). MDH is a Tanzanian non-governmental organization based in Dar es Salaam that works closely with Tanzania's Ministry of Health and Social Welfare. MDH worked on this trial in partnership with the Harvard T.H. Chan School of Public Health, which provided technical assistance throughout the study period.

3.7.1 Biomarkers

HIV VL was measured at baseline and at the end of the study period. If a participant had a VL measurement in the 12 months prior to study enrolment, this measurement was used as the baseline VL. The VL measurements were conducted at Temeke laboratory using Cobas Ampliprep-Taqman 96 and Cobas 4800 analyzers.

3.7.2 Questionnaires

The study's team of trained data collectors administered a tablet-based questionnaire at enrolment ("baseline questionnaire"), and then again at the end of the study period ("study exit questionnaire"). This questionnaire asked about basic socio-demographic information, health service utilization, out-of-pocket healthcare expenditures and satisfaction with HBC services.

Regarding health service utilization and healthcare expenditures, participants were asked about the cost they had incurred to attend the ART care visit on the day of the interview. Specifically, participants were asked about costs they had incurred for each of the following: consultation fees; medical tests; medicines; transport; payment for someone to look after their children while they were gone; food; phone calls and SMS; and income lost due to the time spent to attend the healthcare facility.

In addition, participants were asked about the costs they had incurred for primary healthcare visits during the past six months to each of the following types of providers: public primary care clinic; private doctor; chemist/pharmacy; traditional healer; diviner; and faith healer. For each of these types of providers, participants were asked how much they spent on: consultation fees; medical tests; medicines; transport; payment for someone to look after their children while they were gone; food; and phone calls and SMS. But they were not asked about income lost due to the time spent to attend the healthcare facility.

3.7.3 Qualitative data collection

At the end of the study period, data collectors trained in qualitative interviewing conducted semi-structured qualitative interviews with a purposive sample of community outreach nurses, HBCs and participants in the ARV community delivery arm. Participants were selected to represent a variety of healthcare facilities and age groups. These interviews aimed to ascertain healthcare workers' and participants' experiences with ARV community delivery; and their suggestions for improvement in the delivery of the intervention.

The qualitative study was conducted from August 2017 through October 2017 and included 44 semi-structured qualitative interviews. Among these interviews, 20 were from the participants who participated in the ARV community delivery program, 20 from HBCs, and 4 from HBC supervisors (a facility-based nurse). The interviews lasted between 60

and 90 minutes. They were conducted by two qualitative research assistants who were familiar with the trial and took place either in clinics (in the case of HBCs) or in a private residence (in the case of participants enrolled in the study).

The language for all interviews was Kiswahili. Interviews were transcribed and translated into English. Among the 20 participants, 11 were women, with a mean age of 40 years; the male participants were typically older, with a mean age of 46 years. Some 55 per cent of the HBCs were women aged between 40 and 49 years. In addition, during the first three months of the study period, semi-structured qualitative interviews were conducted with eight patients who were offered ARV community delivery, but refused to enroll in ARV community delivery, to identify their reasoning for preferring facility-based ART care.

3.7.4 Challenges with data collection

We experienced three major challenges during data collection. Firstly, most participants did not have a VL or CD4-cell count taken in the preceding 12 months in their clinical records at the time of the baseline questionnaire, so the study team had to send a blood sample for VL testing to the laboratory. Receiving the results from the laboratory on these VL measurements took between 4 and 12 weeks. Thus, for most participants, the study team was not able to assess eligibility for the intervention until 1–3 months after the baseline questionnaire administration. The timeline of the trial was extended to adjust for this delay.

Secondly, 417 participants did not return to the facility for their study exit assessment (and a clinical check-up); 136 of these participants were at control facilities and 281 at intervention facilities. For some of these individuals, as well as many individuals who had missing VL results for other reasons, we were able to retrieve their latest VL from the central health system database kept at MDH. This database records all VLs taken at any healthcare facility in Dar es Salaam.

Thirdly, we experienced difficulties in linking participants across our different study databases. The databases used in this study were a study logbook, in which the data collection team kept a list of all participants in the trial, including their age and sex; the baseline questionnaire data; baseline laboratory data; and study exit questionnaire data.

Out of the 2,172 participants in this study, we had all questionnaire data for 1,348 participants; 193 had only logbook data; 94 only logbook and baseline questionnaire data; 139 only logbook and baseline laboratory questionnaire data; 271 only logbook, baseline questionnaire and baseline laboratory questionnaire data; and 127 only logbook and endline questionnaire data. The proportion with complete data was similar between the two study arms: 64.7 per cent in the control arm and 59.6 per cent in the intervention arm. These matching issues were responsible for the relatively high level of missingness in socio-demographic variables other than age and sex; and the lower sample size for the analysis of healthcare expenditures as compared to VL measurements.

In addition to a relatively high number of people not returning to the healthcare facility for the study exit assessment (see above), the main cause of unsuccessful matches was that data collection officers entered neither the health system patient identifying number correctly into the tablet nor the study identifying number. While those lost to follow-up

may well be systematically different to those not lost to follow-up, it appears unlikely that those for whom the data collector entered the identifying numbers incorrectly into the tablet would be systematically different to those for whom these numbers were entered correctly.

3.8 Statistical analysis

The primary analysis in this study is an intent-to-treat analysis. We consider all participants at a healthcare facility to be in the intent-to-treat sample (regardless of whether they were stable on ART and thus eligible for ARV community delivery) because shifting patients from facility- to community-based care could have an impact on the care received by those remaining in standard facility-based care at intervention facilities. However, in secondary analyses, we also examine the treatment effects among only those who had a suppressed VL, or if no VL measurement is available, a CD4-cell count > 350 cells/µl, at baseline (henceforth the two combined are simply referred to as 'suppressed VL at baseline' for simplicity).

In addition, we estimate the complier average causal effect (in other words, the effect of the intervention on those who received the intervention) using an instrumental variable analysis. The complier average causal effect is estimated using an ordinary least squares regression model, with randomization to an intervention facility being the instrument and reception of community ARV delivery the endogenous independent variable.

The primary endpoint is defined as having a VL \geq 1,000 copies/ml at study exit. The primary endpoint is examined using a log-binomial model because this regression model yields an RR that allows for a more intuitive interpretation than an odds ratio. Whether or not the RR is below the non-inferiority margin is assessed using the upper bound of a one-sided 95 per cent CI (equivalent to the upper bound of a two-sided 90% CI).

If the upper bound of this CI for the RR comparing intervention to control is below 1.45, the intervention is deemed non-inferior to the control. If the upper bound is greater than or equal to 1.45, then the null hypothesis that the intervention is inferior to the control cannot be rejected (at the alpha equal to 0.05 level) and thus the results of the trial are inconclusive. The CI is obtained from the log-binomial model adjusting standard errors for clustering at the level of a healthcare facility.

The primary model regresses viral failure at study exit onto a binary variable for having been randomized to an intervention facility. In secondary analyses, we adjust for having had a suppressed VL at baseline, follow-up time, time between the blood sample for the baseline and the study exit VL, and age and sex.

The secondary endpoint (participants' out-of-pocket healthcare expenditures during the past six months) is analyzed using ordinary least squares regression (for inference based on the mean expenditure) and median regression (for inference based on the median expenditure), with statistical significance being assessed using randomization inference (as implemented in the most recent Stata package (Heß 2017)).

Randomization inference has recently been recommended for the analysis of clusterrandomized trials (especially with varying cluster sizes) by leading econometricians, (Athey and Imbens 2016) and applied in several papers in high-impact economics and political science journals (Cohen and Dupas 2010; Ichino et al. 2012) by specifying the randomization scheme of the study, the randomization inference routine adjusted for clustering at the level of the healthcare facility, as well as the matched-pair design.

3.9 Sample characteristics

Figure 2 shows the progression of healthcare facilities (clusters) and participants through the trial.

Figure 2: Flowchart showing progression of clusters (healthcare facilities) and participants through the trial



Abbreviations: PMTCT = prevention of mother-to-child transmission of HIV; HBC = home-based carer; RCT = randomized controlled trial; SD = standard deviation; LTFU = lost to follow-up

In total, 48 healthcare facilities and 2,172 participants were enrolled into the trial. There were 24 healthcare facilities with a total of 1,009 participants enrolled in the control arm (standard facility-based care). An additional 24 healthcare facilities with a total of 1,163 participants were enrolled in the intervention arm (standard facility-based care for those unstable on ART and ARV community delivery for those stable on ART).

Of the participants enrolled in the intervention arm, 516 (44.4%) received ARV community delivery. For 63 (12.2%) of these participants, no VL taken after enrolment into the trial is available and they are considered lost to follow-up. For a further 69 (13.4%) of these participants, the only available VL after enrolment was taken prior to receiving the first ARV community delivery visit. These participants are kept in the sample for the primary analysis because they may have indirectly benefited from other participants in their healthcare facility receiving ARV community delivery.

We also show results when restricting ARV community delivery recipients to only those who have received ARV community delivery for at least 90 and 180 days. The mean duration of receiving ARV community delivery (among the 359 participants for whom we have a study exit VL taken after receiving the first ARV community delivery visit) is 226 days, with a standard deviation (SD) of 123 days (median of 213 days with an interquartile range of 138–300 days).

Some participants (35, 6 of whom were lost to follow-up) received ARV community delivery but did not continue until the end of the trial period. Of these, 4 transferred to a healthcare facility outside of Dar es Salaam; 8 informed the study team that they wanted to return to standard facility-based care; 3 were returned to standard facility-based care because they were enrolled based on a CD4-cell count > 350 cells/µl but the VL taken at enrolment came back as being non-suppressed; 1 died; 1 was imprisoned; 3 became pregnant and entered into the prevention of mother-to-child transmission of HIV (PMTCT) program (without ARV community delivery); and the remainder could not be found again by the HBC.

In the control arm, 13.6 per cent (137/1,009) were lost to follow-up (LTFU) and in the intervention arm, 18.9 per cent (220/1,163), yielding a sample size for analysis of 872 participants in the control arm and 943 in the intervention arm.

The sample characteristics for clusters (a healthcare facility with its catchment area) are shown in Table 1. Table 2 displays the sample characteristics of individuals at the time of the baseline assessment.

	Control	Intervention
n	872	943
Male, n (%)	129 (15.4)	203 (22.2)
Missing, n (%)	33 (3.8)	30 (3.2)
Age, mean (SD)	38.7 (8.6)	40.5 (9.4)
Missing, n (%)	40 (4.6)	35 (3.7)
Age group, <i>n (%)</i>		
18–25 years	41 (4.9)	32 (3.5)
26–35 years	260 (31.2)	259 (28.5)
36–45 years	371 (44.6)	384 (42.3)
46–55 years	129 (15.5)	171 (18.8)
56–65 years	25 (3.0)	53 (5.8)
> 65 years	6 (0.7)	9 (1.0)
Education, n (%)		
< Primary school	26 (4.3)	66 (9.8)
Primary school	473 (77.7)	512 (76.1)
Secondary school	110 (18.1)	95 (14.1)
Missing, n (%)	263 (30.2)	270 (28.6)
Married, n (%)	237 (35.8)	334 (44.3)
Missing, n (%)	210 (24.1)	189 (20.0)
Time on ART in days, mean (SD)	1059 (952)	1407 (1171)
Missing, n (%)	277 (31.8)	304 (32.2)
Time on ART, n (%)		
< 90 days	57 (9.6)	48 (7.5)
90–179 days	34 (5.7)	19 (3.0)
180–364 days	73 (12.3)	58 (9.1)
1 to < 3 years	210 (35.3)	202 (31.6)
3 to < 5 years	109 (18.3)	121 (18.9)
\geq 5 years	112 (18.8)	191 (29.9)
Disclosed HIV status to at least one person, n (%)	542 (88.4)	625 (92.0)
Missing, n (%)	259 (29.7)	264 (28.0)
$VL \geq$ 1,000 copies/ml or CD4 <350 cells/µl, n (%)		
	132 (17.4)	122 (15.4)
Missing, n (%)	114 (13.1)	150 (15.9)

Table 2: Sample characteristics at baseline among participants not LTFU

Abbreviations: SD = standard deviation; ml = milliliter; μ l = microliter

Participants in the intervention arm were somewhat more likely to be male (22.2% versus 15.4%), married (44.3% versus 35.8%), and to self-report at baseline having been on ART for a longer time (mean of 1,407 versus 1,059 days). The percentage in viral failure or (if a VL measurement was not available) having a CD4-cell count < 350 cells/µl at baseline was similar between the two study arms.

The mean follow-up time was 326 days (SD: 125) in the control and 327 days (SD: 120) in the intervention arm. Median follow-up time was also similar between the study arms: 318 days in the control and 322 days in the intervention arm.

Table 3 shows that the baseline characteristics of those who were LTFU are similar to those who are included in the analysis except that they are (1) less likely to have received the intervention; and (2) more likely to have been in viral failure or had a CD4-cell count < 350 cells/µl at baseline.

	Control		Intervention		
	Not LTFU	LTFU	Not LTFU	LTFU	
n	872	137	943	220	
Male, n (%)	129 (15.4)	22 (19.3)	203 (22.2)	21 (15.4)	
Age in years, mean (SD)	38.7 (8.6)	38.9 (9.4)	40.5 (9.4)	39.1 (9.9)	
Age group, n (%)					
18–25 years	41 (4.9)	6 (5.4)	32 (3.5)	10 (7.6)	
26–35 years	260 (31.2)	34 (30.6)	259 (28.5)	39 (29.8)	
36–45 years	371 (44.6)	48 (43.2)	384 (42.3)	52 (39.7)	
46–55 years	129 (15.5)	16 (14.4)	171 (18.8)	22 (16.8)	
56–65 years	25 (3.0)	6 (5.4)	53 (5.8)	7 (5.3)	
> 65 years	6 (0.7)	1 (0.9)	9 (1.0)	1 (0.8)	
Education, n (%)					
< Primary school	26 (4.3)	3 (4.2)	66 (9.8)	6 (6.2)	
Primary school	473 (77.7)	51 (71.8)	512 (76.1)	76 (78.4)	
Secondary school	110 (18.1)	17 (23.9)	95 (14.1)	15 (15.5)	
Married, n (%)	237 (35.8)	20 (27.4)	334 (44.3)	39 (39.4)	
Time on ART in days, mean (SD)	1,059 (952)	1,199 (1,097)	1,407 (1,171)	1,438 (1,183)	
Time on ART, n (%)					
< 90 days	57 (9.6)	8 (11.3)	48 (7.5)	7 (7.7)	
90–179 days	34 (5.7)	6 (8.5)	19 (3.0)	4 (4,4)	
180–364 days	73 (12.3)	3 (4.2)	58 (9.1)	4 (4,4)	
1 to < 3 years	210 (35.3)	25 (35.2)	202 (31.6)	33 (36.3)	
3 to < 5 years	109 (18.3)	12 (16.9)	121 (18.9)	14 (15.4)	
\geq 5 years	112 (18.8)	17 (23.9)	191 (29.9)	29 (31.9)	
Disclosed HIV status to at least					
one person, n (%)	542 (88.4)	67 (93.1)	625 (92.0)	90 (92.8)	
$VL \ge 1,000$ copies/ml or CD4 <					
350 cells/μl, n (%)	132 (17.4)	29 (28.2)	122 (15.4)	23 (19.8)	
Received the intervention, n (%)	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)	453 (48.0)	63 (28.6)	

Table 3: Sample characteristics comparing those LTFU with those included in th	e
analysis	

Abbreviations: SD = standard deviation; ml = milliliter; μ l = microliter

4. Results

4.1 Exposure to the intervention and HBC performance

Over the course of the study period, a total of 151 HBCs (50 in Temeke, 45 in Kinondoni, and 56 in Ilala) conducted 3,039 household visits to 516 participants for ARV community delivery. Intervention recipients received a mean of 5.9 household visits (and a median of 6.0) for ARV community delivery during the trial period. Over the course of the study, 12 participants contacted the study team to inform them that the HBC had not delivered their ARV supply on time; these 12 participants were under the responsibility of a total of four HBCs.

In the study exit questionnaire, 83.1% (295/355, the denominator being all those who received ARV community delivery and for whom data from the study exit questionnaire was available) reported being "very satisfied" with the ARV community delivery program (Figure 3); 88.7% (315/355) reported that the HBC always delivered the ARVs on time (Figure 4); and 2.0% (7/355) reported that they had to miss a dose of ARVs because the HBC did not deliver ARVs on time.

Figure 3: Histogram of satisfaction with the ARV community delivery among those who received it







"Did the HBC deliver the HIV medicines on time?"

Of those who received ARV community delivery, 96.3% (342/355) reported that they would like to continue with the program (rather than return to standard facility-based care) and 99.7% (354/355) said they would recommend it to other communities. However, 0.9% (3/355) of participants who received ARV community delivery reported that the program led to an unintentional disclosure of their HIV status to a third person.

4.2 Uptake of the intervention

Of participants who were offered ARV community delivery (in other words, who were clinically stable on ART and attended care at a healthcare facility randomized to ARV community delivery), 87.4 per cent decided to enroll in the program rather than remain in standard facility-based ART care. In semi-structured qualitative interviews with eight participants who refused ARV community delivery, we found that confidentiality concerns were often a reason for declining to participate in the intervention. Most individuals worried that their status would be unintentionally disclosed due to the presence of an HBC in the community or within their home:

It may happen that the person who brings me medicine has friends in the community who they may run into and tell why they are in the neighborhood. So, others may know my status and maybe stigmatize me. — Female, 28 years

In some cases, individuals had yet to disclose their status to their own families; in other cases, individuals had already shared their status with their families, but were concerned that others within the community would find out.

In addition to confidentiality concerns, respondents indicated that picking up their medications at the facility meant that they could also see a physician or nurse, something that would not be possible were the medications delivered to them:

I know if I come here I can get ART as usual and I will also do a check-up. That's why I prefer to get services here at the facility. — Female, 33 years

Some individuals said that although it may be convenient to receive medications at home, visiting the facility on a frequent basis meant that other illnesses were more likely to be addressed in a timely way by physicians or nurses they already knew and with whom they were satisfied.

It also emerged that interviewees were not concerned about some of the reasons that we hypothesized might drive people to opt against ARV community delivery. Participants generally had faith that if they were enrolled in the program, HBCs would likely deliver medications on time:

I believe that they [ARVs] would be delivered on time and even if they were not, there would not be a delay of several days. — Male, 39 years

Similarly, with a few exceptions, interviewees were generally not concerned about the possibility of HBCs failing to find their household or that they may not be present at the time of the visit. The few interviewees who indicated that they thought it was possible for them not to be at home at the time of the HBC visit were not concerned about failing to receive their medications. Instead, interviewees were concerned that: (1) it would be an

inconvenience for HBCs to have to return to their household later; and (2) HBCs would search for them in the community thereby risking exposing their status.

4.3 Viral failure

At the end of the study period (defined by the time of measurement of the study exit VL), 10.9 per cent (95/872) and 9.7 per cent (91/943) are in viral failure in the control and intervention arms, respectively. Among those who have a suppressed VL at baseline, 4.3 per cent (27/626) and 4.6 per cent (31/671) are in viral failure at study exit in the control and intervention arms, respectively. Among those who received ARV community delivery, 5.7 per cent (26/453) are in viral failure at study exit. When restricting the sample to those who had received ARV community delivery for at least 90 days prior to the study exit VL measurement, 7.0 per cent (24/345) are in viral failure.

The RR for viral failure comparing intervention to control arm participants is 0.89 (95% Cl: 0.63–1.25) in the primary (unadjusted) model (see Table 4).

	Unadjusted ²	Adjusted for baseline VL/CD4 ³	Adjusted for baseline VL/CD4, age and sex ⁴
n	1,815	1,551	1,494
RR (two-sided 95% CI)	0.89 (0.63–1.25)	0.96 (0.71–1.29)	1.00 (0.74–1.35)
ρ^5	0.489	0.766	0.998
One-sided 95% Cl	1.00–1.18	1.00–1.23	1.00–1.28

Table 4: Effect of the intervention on the risk of viral failure¹

¹ In all models, standard errors were adjusted for clustering at the healthcare facility level.

² This log-binomial model regressed viral failure (binary) onto intervention arm (binary).

³ This log-binomial model regressed viral failure (binary) onto intervention arm (binary) and a binary indicator for whether the participant was in viral failure (or, if no VL was available, had a CD4-cell count < 350 cells/µl) at baseline.

⁴ This log-binomial model regressed viral failure (binary) onto intervention arm (binary), a binary indicator for whether the participant was in viral failure (or, if no VL was available, had a CD4-cell count < 350 cells/μl), age (continuous), and sex (binary).

 5 The p-value tests the null hypothesis that the RR equals 1.0 with a significance level of alpha \leq 0.05.

The upper bound of the one-sided 95 per cent CI for this RR is 1.18 (and therefore below the non-inferiority margin of 1.45). When the sample is restricted to those participants with a suppressed VL (< 1,000 copies/ml) at baseline—57.6% (440/764) of whom received ARV community delivery (as opposed 48.0% when including all ART patients at intervention facilities)—the RR is above one and the upper bound of the one-sided 95 per cent CI above the non-inferiority margin in all models (Appendix Table A3).

In the Appendix, we also show results when: (1) adjusting for follow-up time and time between the baseline and endline VL measurement (Appendix Table A2); (2) when restricting the sample to those for whom the study exit VL was taken at least 200 days after enrolment into the trial (Appendix Table A4); and (3) when restricting the sample to those for whom the study exit VL was taken at least 200 days after the baseline VL (or CD4-cell count) (Appendix Table A5).

The complier average causal effect (in other words, the effect of ARV community delivery on those who received ARV community delivery) is not significantly different from zero in all models (see Table 5).

Table 5: Estimates of the complier average causal effect using instrumental variable regression¹

	Unadjusted ²	Adjusted for baseline VL/CD4 ³	Adjusted for baseline VL/CD4, age, and sex ⁴
n	1,815	1,551	1,494
Coefficient (95% CI)	-0.026 (-0.099–0.047)	-0.006 (-0.063–0.052)	0.002 (-0.055–0.058)
p^5	0.487	0.848	0.951

¹ All models are ordinary least squares regression models, with the endogenous independent variable being a binary indicator for whether the participant received ARV community delivery and the instrument being a binary indicator for study arm. Standard errors were adjusted for clustering at the healthcare facility level.

² This model included intervention arm (binary) only as independent variable.

³ This model included intervention arm (binary), and a binary indicator for whether the participant was in viral failure (or, if no VL was available, had a CD4-cell count < 350 cells/µl) at baseline as independent variables.

⁴ This model included intervention arm (binary), a binary indicator for whether the participant was in viral failure (or, if no VL was available, had a CD4-cell count < 350 cells/µl) at baseline, age (continuous), and sex (binary) as independent variables.

 5 The p-value tests the null hypothesis that the coefficient equals 0.0 with a significance level of alpha \leq 0.05.

The regression coefficients in Table 5 can be interpreted as the absolute difference in the probability (between zero and one) of viral failure in the intervention arm compared to the control. In the unadjusted model, receiving the intervention leads to a 2.6 percentage point lower probability of being in viral failure at the end of the study period compared to being in the control. In the Appendix, we show the complier average causal effect under different model specifications and sample restrictions (Appendix Table A6), and when restricting the sample to those who have a suppressed VL at baseline.

4.4 Participants' healthcare expenditures

4.4.1 Cost to the patient of an ART care visit

In the study exit questionnaire, participants reported having incurred a median cost of TZS 800 (PPP\$ 1.16) with an interquartile range of TZS 0–2,000 (PPP\$ 0.00–2.89). The mean cost was TZS 3,445 (PPP\$ 4.98) with a standard deviation of TZS 16,795 (PPP\$ 24.29). These costs include money lost from income-generating activities due to the time taken to attend care. The costs for the ART care visit on the day of the baseline questionnaire were broadly similar with a median of TZS 800 (interquartile range (IQR): TZS 0–3,000) and mean of TZS 5,831 (SD: TZS 24,863), equal to PPP\$ 1.16 (IQR PPP\$ 0–4.34) and PPP\$ 8.43 (SD: PPP\$ 35.96), respectively.

The median and mean for an ART care visit do not differ significantly when restricting the sample to those who are clinically stable on ART or those who have received ARV community delivery. Among those enrolled in the ARV community delivery program, 55 per cent are scheduled to pick up their ARVs from the facility once per month and 45 per

cent every two months. Thus, by enrolling in ARV community delivery (which only requires a visit once per year to the healthcare facility for a clinical check-up), these participants have on average 8.3 visits fewer per year for ART care. Using our figure for the cost of an ART care visit in Dar es Salaam, simple extrapolation suggests that receiving ARV community delivery with an annual check-up at the healthcare facility will reduce a patient's cost to attend ART care by a median of TZS 6,640 (PPP\$ 9.61) per year.

4.4.2 Healthcare expenditures during the past six months

In the study exit questionnaire, only 36.6 per cent of participants at intervention facilities and 6.5 per cent at control facilities reported having attended a public primary care or private doctor during the past six months, suggesting that most participants may have misunderstood the healthcare expenditure questions as excluding ART care visits. Table 6 shows that there is no statistically significant difference in the mean or median healthcare expenditures of patients between the control and intervention arms.

Table 6: Impact of the intervention on participants' healthcare expenditures during the preceding six months

Inference based on the mean (TZS)				Infere	ence based or	n the median (TZS)
Control	Intervention	Coefficient	P^2	Control	Intervention	Coefficient	P^2
(95% CI)	(95% CI)	(95% CI) ¹		(IQR)	(IQR)	(95% CI) ³	
2,312	4,483	1,529	0.092	800	800	-400	0.076
(1,863–	(2,890–	(138–		(800–	(0–3,000)	(-2,368–	
2762)	6,077)	2,920)		2,000)		568)	

Abbreviation: IQR = interquartile range

¹ As obtained from an ordinary least squares regression of cost onto an indicator for intervention or control facility and indicator variables for each facility pair (as used in the matched-pair randomization). Standard errors were adjusted for clustering at facility level.

² As obtained from randomization inference with 10,000 repetitions.

³ As obtained from a median regression of cost onto an indicator for intervention or control facility and indicator variables for each facility pair (as used in the matched-pair randomization). Standard errors were adjusted for clustering at facility level.

4.5 Percentage of ART patients shifted to community-based care

The percentage of all ART patients at each intervention facility who are enrolled in ARV community delivery varies from 0.3% to 19.0%, with an unweighted mean of 4.4% (see Table 7).

Facility name	ART	No. in	% of ART patients 'shifted'
Facility name	patients	intervention	into the community
Arafa Ugweno	202	6	3.0
Buza	215	18	8.4
Goba	177	17	9.6
Hananasif	530	18	3.4
Keko	79	15	19.0
Kigogo	347	10	2.9
Kimbiji	119	15	12.6
Kinyerezi	238	6	2.5
Kitunda	768	16	2.1
Mabibo	278	12	4.3
Mbagala Rangi Tatu	15,663	75	0.5
Mbezi	870	3	0.3
Mburahati	1,639	76	4.6
Mji mwema	161	11	6.8
Mongolandege	152	5	3.3
Mwenge	1,597	47	2.9
Pugu Kajiungeni	561	16	2.9
Tabata	2,193	33	1.5
Tabata NBC	249	6	2.4
Tambukareli	1,554	24	1.5
Tandale	2,951	20	0.7
Toa Ngoma	239	12	5.0
Vingunguti	1,865	42	2.3
Yombo Makangarawe	544	20	3.7

Table 7: Percentage of ART patients at each intervention facility that enrolled in ARV community delivery

4.6 Costs of the intervention

The total cost of the intervention was TZS 197,900,500 (PPP\$ 286,227) (see Table 8).

Table 8: Start-up and running costs of the intervention

Cost item	TZS	PPP\$
Start-up costs		
Creation of the training package for HBCs and HBC supervisors	4,085,000	5,908
Training of HBCs and HBC supervisors	37,188,000	53,786
Meetings with the healthcare facility heads	6,477,500	9,369
Allowances for the National AIDS Control Program	2,700,000	3,905
Total start-up costs	50,450,500	72,968
Running costs		
HBC stipends ¹ – Temeke	74,635,000	107,948
HBC stipends ¹ – Kinondoni	43,860,000	63,437
HBC stipends ¹ – Ilala	22,130,000	32,008
Regular meetings with HBC supervisors	4,500,000	6,508
Total running costs	145,125,000	209,901
Total	195,575,500	282,869

¹These payments to HBCs were in addition to the regular payments HBCs received (independently of this study).

Over the course of the study period, a total of 151 HBCs (50 in Temeke, 45 in Kinondoni, and 56 in Ilala) conducted 3,039 household visits to 516 participants for ARV community delivery. Intervention recipients received a mean of 5.9 household visits (and median of 6.0) for ARV community delivery during the trial period.

Given that 521 participants received ARV community delivery, the cost per intervention recipient was TZS 379,847 (PPP\$ 549). A total of 151 HBCs conducted 3,039 ARV community delivery visits. Thus, the total cost per ARV community delivery visit was TZS 65,120 (PPP\$ 94) and TZS 47,754 (PPP\$ 69) when including and excluding start-up costs, respectively. These cost figures do not include the salary of the data collection officers, who were stationed at each of the healthcare facilities and were primarily responsible for questionnaire administration. The majority (72%) of the expenses were for the HBC stipends. Apart from the TZS 50,000 per month that HBCs received from the government, the study paid HBCs at intervention facilities an additional TZS 75,000 flat payment per month, which was changed to a payment of TZS 10,000 per community ARV delivery visit in January 2017.

4.7 Qualitative findings

4.7.1 Implementation of ARV community delivery by HBCs

Semi-structured qualitative interviews with HBCs provided insight into how they implemented ARV community delivery. HBCs keep a record of their clients, which includes information on previous and upcoming visits to the clinic, date of prescription pick-ups, anthropometry measurements and type of advice or education session given at each HBC visit. For ARV community delivery clients, HBCs typically pick up the prescription from the healthcare facility 2–3 days before the client would be due to attend the healthcare facility for their ARV refill.

HBCs then coordinate with their clients and arrange a place to meet, usually at the participants' residences or in public areas such as business centers and bus stations. When HBCs meet participants, they provide the antiretroviral pills, record the participants' signature, take a weight measurement, provide advice and ask participants about their overall health since the previous visit. HBCs mentioned instances where they had advised participants to seek further attention at the clinic for abnormal side-effects or co-morbidities.

4.7.2 Concerns about stigma

Some of the HBCs noted that participants' concerns about unintentional disclosure of their HIV status (and fear of resulting stigma) inhibits some people living with HIV to seek healthcare at the clinic. Specifically, HBCs felt that some clients are afraid that people might recognize them at the clinic and thus delay attending, resulting in poor adherence to ART. Several HBCs argued that there is more privacy when the healthcare worker comes to your house to deliver ARVs. HBCs also reported taking additional precautions to avoid unintentional disclosure of HIV status, such as by not wearing uniforms or not carrying bags or personal items that openly display the MDH logo:

Initially when people were introduced to this program they were worried that we will deliver medicine openly like vegetables. — Male, 41 years, HBC

I told her there is a home delivery service and she said, "Ah, I don't want cars." I told her there're no cars—I come wearing normal clothes like your daughter. Would that be a problem? She said, "If that is the case I will come next week for registration." Some people think it would be like before—using MDH cars to track people or wearing uniforms. — Female, 43 years, HBC

4.7.3 HBCs' and participants' satisfaction with the ARV community delivery program

HBCs and participants were overwhelmingly positive about the ARV community delivery program. One of the most common reasons HBCs cited was the efficiency of the service, which allows participants to continue their income-generating activity for the day. HBCs felt that because many of the participants are self-employed in food vending, tailoring and other small business activities, missing a day of work to travel to the clinic can have adverse effects on food security for the household (as daily wages are instrumental for food purchases for the day).

Similarly, many participants mentioned that there was a large cost to attend facilitybased care in terms of bus fare, wait time and food purchase at the clinic due to long wait times. Congestion at the clinic was a repeated concern from both the HBCs and participants. One participant said:

You may wake up in the morning and do business and earn money. But then when you go to Kitunda [clinic] it takes until 12 or 1pm before you get your service. Ever since they started this service of home delivery it has been so nice and very helpful. It doesn't require a lot of time as it would at Kitunda. — Male, 43 years, study participant

4.7.4 Social support for participants and community standing of HBCs

In addition to the economic benefits of ARV community delivery, participants reported that HBCs' home visits were personal and provided social support. Participants felt that the HBCs care for their wellbeing while providing an opportunity to socialize. These emotional sentiments were also present in the interviews with the HBCs. HBCs mentioned that they have an opportunity to get to know participants and understand their social environment:

For instance, when you deliver medicine, you may find the [clients'] weight has increased...but you also get a chance to talk to the client for a long time, so you get to know his/her health and living status. You may recognize clients' risk behaviors like drunkenness when you pay a home visit [so] you may recognize the living environment and manage to correct him/her. — Male, 36 years, HBC

HBCs also reported feeling valued and respected since the start of the ARV community delivery program. Because of the time efficiency of the service to the participants, HBCs felt they were appreciated and thus managed to build close relationships with their clients. Some mentioned receiving small gifts of appreciation, which often included prepared food or vegetables from participants' gardens.

4.7.5 Need for further training

Many HBCs felt that they should receive additional training to be in a better position to answer their clients' questions. Such questions included:

What is the difference between the person who is using ARVs and the one who use Septrin [co-trimoxazole]. The client is using ARVs and the wife is using Septrin. — Female, 42 years, HBC

I want to conceive and you ask me to use condoms. How does that work? — Female, 47 years, participant

Other questions concerned the dosage of medicines, (reasonable) alcohol consumption and co-morbidities.

5. Discussion

5.1 Summary of findings

The RR for viral failure comparing intervention to control participants is 0.89 with the upper bound of the one-sided 95% CI being 1.18 and thus below the non-inferiority margin. It therefore appears that ARV community delivery is unlikely to have substantially adverse effects on the health of participants. However, while participants' satisfaction with the program is high and ARV community delivery will likely save patients substantial amounts of time, two envisaged benefits of the program—decongestion of healthcare facilities and reductions in patients' healthcare expenditures—are minimal.

The intervention shifted only a mean of 4.4 per cent of ART patients from facility- to community-based care, which is unlikely to have had a noticeable effect on clinicians' workloads and waiting times at healthcare facilities (especially since ART patient volumes are generally rising in SSA) (Wang et al. 2016). Regarding patients' ART care expenditures, the median cost of attending one ART care visit for participants is only TZS 800 (PPP\$ 1.16). Thus, for a participant scheduled to attend ART care every two months, enrolling in ARV community delivery with an annual check-up at the healthcare facility will only reduce the participant's expenses for ART care by a median of TZS 4,000 (PPP\$ 5.79) per year.

5.2 Key considerations for local policymakers

Table 9 summarizes the key advantages and disadvantages of the ARV community delivery program.

Table 9: Key considerations for local policymakers regarding ARV community delivery

	Positive		Neutral		Negative
٠	High patient satisfaction with	٠	Likely no substantial	٠	Costs of running the
	the program		adverse effects on		program
٠	Slight reduction in patients'		patients' health	•	Risk of some patients not
	ART care expenses				attending their yearly
٠	Small reduction in ART				clinical check-up
	patient volume at healthcare			٠	May require the support
	facilities				of an additional staff
٠	Likely time-saving for patients				member for successful
٠	Possibly higher long-term				implementation
	retention in ART care				

The running costs of the program consist virtually entirely of the HBC stipends. Regarding retention in care: it appears that ARV community delivery may improve longterm retention in care. Only six participants (0.12% of those receiving ARV community delivery) were lost in the intervention for reasons other than returning to standard facilitybased care (many because their baseline VL made them ineligible for ARV community delivery), entering PMTCT care, being transferred to a healthcare facility outside of Dar es Salaam or imprisonment.

However, as participants in the ARV community delivery program continued to receive ARVs from the HBC regardless of whether they attended their annual check-up at the healthcare facility, there may be a low motivation among intervention recipients to attend an annual check-up. This in turn may mean long periods of time without contact with a nurse or physician.

Lastly, it should be noted that, despite HBCs and their supervisors being responsible for implementation of the program, the (intermittent) presence of a data collection officer at the healthcare facility may well have led to a better implementation of the program than would have been the case had the data collection officers not been present (as might be the case in a routine rollout).

5.3 Increasing enrolment in ARV community delivery

An important limitation of the ARV community delivery program, as implemented in this study, is that it allowed for only a small proportion of ART patients at the study's healthcare facilities to be enrolled in the program. Table 10 outlines possible ways of increasing enrolment in ARV community delivery.

1. Remove eligibility criterion that a patient must reside in the facility's catchment areaLikely to lead to a large increase in enrolmentLogistically complex and possibly costly to implement2. Increase number of ART care facilities in Dar es Salaam that have an affiliated team of HBCsWould increase the number of healthcare facilities offering ARV community deliveryCost of training and employing additional HBCs3. Offer enrolment to all ARTLikely to lead to aWould not reduce transport time	ssible modification	Advantages	Disadvantages
 1. Refine to englishing officient in the facility's catchment area 2. Increase number of ART care facilities in Dar es Salaam that have an affiliated team of HBCs 3. Offer enrolment to all ART 4. Content in the facility's catchment area 4. Content area	Remove eligibility criterion	Likely to lead to a	Logistically complex and possibly
that a pation must reduce in the facility's catchment areanarge increase in enrolmentcould increase in cost of training and employing additional HBCs2. Increase number of ART care facilities in Dar es Salaam that have an affiliated team of HBCsWould increase the number of healthcare facilities offering ARV community deliveryCost of training and employing additional HBCs3. Offer enrolment to all ARTLikely to lead to aWould not reduce transport time	that a patient must reside in	large increase in	costly to implement
2. Increase number of ART care facilities in Dar es Salaam that have an affiliated team of HBCs Would increase the number of healthcare facilities offering ARV community delivery Cost of training and employing additional HBCs 3. Offer enrolment to all ART Likely to lead to a Would not reduce transport time	the facility's catchment area	enrolment	
 2. Increase number of ART care facilities in Dar es Salaam that have an affiliated team of HBCs 3. Offer enrolment to all ART Likely to lead to a Would increase the cost of training and employing additional HBCs Would increase the number of healthcare facilities offering ARV community delivery Would not reduce transport time 	Increase number of APT care	Would increase the	Cost of training and omploying
that have an affiliated team of HBCs facilities offering ARV community delivery additional HBCs 3. Offer enrolment to all ART Likely to lead to a Would not reduce transport time	facilities in Dar es Salaam	number of bealthcare	
HBCs Community delivery 3. Offer enrolment to all ART Likely to lead to a	that have an affiliated team of		additional LIBCS
3. Offer enrolment to all ART Likely to lead to a Would not reduce transport time			
3. Offer enrolment to all ART Likely to lead to a Would not reduce transport time		community delivery	
	Offer enrolment to all ARI	Likely to lead to a	Would not reduce transport time
patients if they can meet with large increase in and costs (only time lost from	patients if they can meet with	large increase in	and costs (only time lost from
the HBC within the facility's enrolment waiting at the healthcare facility)	the HBC within the facility's	enrolment	waiting at the healthcare facility)
catchment area	catchment area		
4. Removing or relaxing Would only lead to a May be deemed unsafe	Removing or relaxing	Would only lead to a	May be deemed unsafe
eligibility criterion that small increase in	eligibility criterion that	small increase in	
participants must be clinically enrolment	participants must be clinically	enrolment	
stable on ART at enrolment	stable on ART at enrolment		
5. Do not use HBCs to deliver Depending on the May be costly, would not build on a	Do not use HBCs to deliver	Depending on the	May be costly, would not build on a
ARVs into the community (for details of the scheme, possible rapport between HBCs and	ARVs into the community (for	details of the scheme,	possible rapport between HBCs and
example, delivery personnel may lead to a large their clients; the non-HBC cadre	example, delivery personnel	may lead to a large	their clients; the non-HBC cadre
on motorcycles) increase in enrolment may not recognize symptoms/signs	on motorcycles)	increase in enrolment	may not recognize symptoms/signs
that require referral to a healthcare	, ,		that require referral to a healthcare
facility			facility

Table 10: Possibilities to increase enrolment in ARV community delivery

The main reason for low enrolment is the eligibility criterion that a patient must reside in the facility's catchment area. This is mainly because many ART patients in Dar es Salaam do not attend the healthcare facility closest to where they live. Removing this eligibility restriction would greatly increase the proportion of ART patients eligible for ARV community delivery at a healthcare facility. However, an important drawback is that ARV community delivery would become logistically more complex (and possibly costlier to implement): either HBCs would have to travel across the entire city to deliver ARVs, or an HBC affiliated with a different healthcare facility than the patient is attending (in the catchment area where the patient resides), would be tasked with ARV community delivery.

The former (HBCs traveling across the entire city to deliver ARVs to patients) would be costly to implement due to the much higher transport costs compared to the current scheme. The latter would be unlikely to add substantial costs to the program trialed in this study, but would be logistically more complex to implement because it would require communication across healthcare facilities.

At the time of study conception, the study team felt that establishing such a mechanism would be logistically too complex to be successful. However, given the low proportion of ART care patients who can be reached with the ARV community delivery program in its current form, future research should explore the logistical feasibility and cost of a more ambitious program such as this.

A second possibility to increase the number of patients enrolled in the HBC-led ARV community delivery program is to expand the number of healthcare facilities in Dar es Salaam that have an affiliated team of HBCs. At the time of study conception, only 37% (53/145) of healthcare facilities that offered ART care in Dar es Salaam also had a team of HBCs.

A third possibility is to offer enrolment in the ARV community delivery program to all ART patients if they can meet with the HBC within the facility's catchment area. This would allow those who do not reside in the facility's catchment area to still benefit from ARV community delivery by foregoing the time spent waiting at the healthcare facility to pick up a new supply of ARVs.

A fourth possibility, removing or relaxing the eligibility criterion that participants must be clinically stable on ART at enrolment into ARV community delivery, would only lead to a small increase in enrolment. In this study, removing the clinical stability criterion for eligibility would have led to an increase in enrolment of only 15.7 per cent.

Lastly, one can imagine a scheme that delivers ARVs to patients' homes (or other meeting points in the community) but does not use HBCs. However, this would have the disadvantage that the program does not build on any existing rapport that HBCs may have built over time with their clients. In addition, the non-HBC cadre may be unable to recognize any symptoms or signs that require referral to a nurse or physician.

5.4 Limitations

This study had several limitations. Firstly, only a relatively small proportion of ART patients at intervention facilities were enrolled in the ARV community delivery program: 48.0 per cent (453/943) of participants at intervention facilities were enrolled in ARV community delivery and 41.3 per cent (345/835) received ARV community delivery for at least 90 days before the study exit VL measurement was taken.

The primary analysis in our study protocol, however, included all ART patients at a healthcare facility who resided in the facility's catchment area because patients at intervention facilities who remain in facility-based care may indirectly benefit from ARV community delivery through the envisaged decongestion of a healthcare facility. All else being equal, the lower the proportion of ART patients enrolled in ARV community delivery at an intervention facility, the more likely the intervention is to have a null effect.

Therefore, if the intervention was somewhat inferior to the control, this study may have found the intervention to be non-inferior based on this 'dilution' of the intervention effect. To try to ascertain whether the non-inferiority stems mostly from this dilution effect, we show the results when restricting the sample to only those who had a suppressed VL at baseline—58.9 per cent (395/671) of whom received ARV community delivery—in secondary analyses.

The RR in the unadjusted model among this sample is 1.07, but the upper bound of the one-sided 95 per cent CI (1.75) is above the non-inferiority margin (1.45), largely because this study is not powered to determine non-inferiority among this smaller sample of participants. We also calculate the complier average causal effect (in other words, the effect of the ARV community delivery program on its recipients) and find that the point estimates are generally close to zero (although the CIs are fairly wide).

Secondly, the proportion of LTFU—13.6 per cent (137/1,009) in the control arm and 18.9 per cent (220/1,163) in the intervention arm—is relatively high. While the characteristics of those LTFU is similar to those included in the analysis, we cannot exclude the possibility that those who were LTFU in the intervention arm had different outcomes compared to those LTFU in the control arm. It is also possible that some of those who were LTFU in the control arm switched to a healthcare facility that provided ARV community delivery because they heard about the program. Unfortunately, our data do not allow us to assess to what degree such a switching from control to healthcare facilities may have occurred during the study period.

Thirdly, participants in the control arm appear to not have included ART care visits when answering questions on health service utilization in the preceding six months. However, given the low costs incurred from attending ART care, it is unlikely that our estimates of participants' healthcare expenditures during the preceding six months would have been substantially different had participants included ART care in their response. Lastly, with participants receiving ARV community delivery for an average of 226 days, we are unable to assess the longer-term safety of ARV community delivery in this study.

5.5 Conclusions

The ARV community delivery scheme implemented in this trial appears to be non-inferior in terms of viral failure compared to standard facility-based care. In addition, this new healthcare delivery model for ART care experienced high uptake, participants were satisfied with the scheme and it will likely save patients considerable time for ART care.

However, ARV community delivery did not lead to a substantial decrease in participants' healthcare expenditures and the proportion of ART care patients, at an intervention healthcare facility, who were enrolled in the program was small. Local policymakers may consider alterations to this ARV community delivery model to allow a larger proportion of ART patients at healthcare facilities to enroll. Accompanying implementation research would be desirable to establish the effects of such a scheme on patient health and economic outcomes, as well as the health system.

Appendix

Table A1: Activities over the study period

http://www.3ieimpact.org/sites/default/files/2019-01/ie82-chw-delivery-arvs-tanzania-appendix-tablea1.pdf

Table A2: Risk of viral failure, adjusting for follow-up time and time between baseline and endline VL

	n	RR (95% CI) ¹	p²	One-sided (95% CI)
Model 1 ³	1,475	1.01 (0.73–1.39)	0.964	1.00–1.32
Model 2 ⁴	1,266	1.05 (0.75–1.47)	0.791	1.00–1.39
Model 35	1,266	1.02 (0.72–1.44)	0.912	1.00–1.37

Abbreviations: RR = relative risk; CI = confidence interval

¹ In all models, standard errors were adjusted for clustering at the healthcare facility level.

 2 The p-value tests the null hypothesis that the RR equals 1.0 with a significance level of alpha \leq 0.05.

³ This log-binomial model regressed viral failure (binary) onto intervention arm (binary), a binary indicator for whether the participant was in viral failure (or, if no VL was available, had a CD4-cell count < $350 \text{ cells/}\mu$) at baseline; and the time in days between the enrolment into the trial and the study exit VL measurement (continuous).

⁴ This log-binomial model regressed viral failure (binary) onto intervention arm (binary), a binary indicator for whether the participant was in viral failure (or, if no VL was available, had a CD4-cell count < 350 cells/µl) at baseline; and the time in days between the baseline VL (or CD4-cell count) and the study exit VL measurement (continuous).

⁵ This log-binomial model regressed viral failure (binary) onto intervention arm (binary), a binary indicator for whether the participant was in viral failure (or, if no VL was available, had a CD4-cell count < 350 cells/µl) at baseline; the time in days between the enrolment into the trial and the study exit VL measurement (continuous); and the time in days between the baseline VL (or CD4-cell count) and the study exit VL measurement (continuous).

	n	RR (95% CI) ¹	p²	One-sided (95%CI)
Model 1 ³	1,297	1.07 (0.60–1.92)	0.818	1.00–1.75
Model 2 ⁴	1,240	1.17 (0.63–2.18)	0.624	1.00–1.97
Model 3 ⁵	1,051	1.21 (0.64–2.28)	0.555	1.00–2.06
Model 4 ⁶	1,051	1.22 (0.64–2.34)	0.544	1.00–2.11
Model 5 ⁷	1,011	1.30 (0.67–2.51)	0.442	1.00–2.25

Table A3: Risk of viral failure among those who were clinically stable at baseline

Abbreviations: RR = relative risk; CI = confidence interval

Note: Clinical stability was defined as having a suppressed VL (< 1,000 copies/ml) at baseline or, if no VL was available at baseline, a CD4-cell count > 350 cells/µl.

¹ In all models, standard errors were adjusted for clustering at the healthcare facility level.

 2 The p-value tests the null hypothesis that the RR equals 1.0 with a significance level of alpha \leq 0.05.

³ This log-binomial model regressed viral failure (binary) onto intervention arm (binary).

⁴ This log-binomial model regressed viral failure (binary) onto intervention arm (binary); and the time in days between the enrolment into the trial and the study exit VL measurement (continuous). ⁵ This log-binomial model regressed viral failure (binary) onto intervention arm (binary); and the time in days between the baseline VL (or CD4-cell count) and the study exit VL measurement (continuous). ⁶ This log-binomial model regressed viral failure (binary) onto intervention arm (binary); the time in days between the enrolment into the trial and the study exit VL measurement (continuous); and the time in days between the baseline VL (or CD4-cell count) and the study exit VL measurement (continuous).

⁷ This log-binomial model regressed viral failure (binary) onto intervention arm (binary); the time in days between the enrolment into the trial and the study exit VL measurement (continuous); the time in days between the baseline VL (or CD4-cell count) and the study exit VL measurement (continuous); age (continuous); and sex (binary).

Table A4: Risk of viral failure among those for whom the study exit VL was taken
at least 200 days after enrolment into the trial

	n	RR (95% CI) ¹	p²	One-sided (95% CI)
Model 1 ³	1,567	0.89 (0.61–1.28)	0.526	1.00–1.21
Model 2 ⁴	1,344	0.95 (0.69–1.31)	0.766	1.00–1.24
Model 35	1,268	1.00 (0.69–1.43)	0.983	1.00–1.35
Model 4 ⁶	1,097	1.04 (0.74–1.48)	0.810	1.00–1.40
Model 5 ⁷	1,097	1.01 (0.70–1.46)	0.959	1.00–1.38
Model 6 ⁸	1,048	1.14 (0.83–1.57)	0.418	1.00–1.49

Abbreviations: RR = relative risk; CI = confidence interval

¹ In all models, standard errors were adjusted for clustering at the healthcare facility level.

 2 The p-value tests the null hypothesis that the RR equals 1.0 with a significance level of alpha \leq 0.05.

³ This log-binomial model regressed viral failure (binary) onto intervention arm (binary).

⁴ This log-binomial model regressed viral failure (binary) onto intervention arm (binary) and a binary indicator for whether the participant was in viral failure (or, if no VL was available, had a CD4-cell count < 350 cells/µl) at baseline.

⁵ This log-binomial model regressed viral failure (binary) onto intervention arm (binary); a binary indicator for whether the participant was in viral failure (or, if no VL was available, had a CD4-cell count < $350 \text{ cells/}\mu$) at baseline; and the time in days between the enrolment into the trial and the study exit VL measurement (continuous).

⁶ This log-binomial model regressed viral failure (binary) onto intervention arm (binary); a binary indicator for whether the participant was in viral failure (or, if no VL was available, had a CD4-cell count < 350 cells/µl) at baseline; and the time in days between the baseline VL (or CD4-cell count) and the study exit VL measurement (continuous).

⁷ This log-binomial model regressed viral failure (binary) onto intervention arm (binary); a binary indicator for whether the participant was in viral failure (or, if no VL was available, had a CD4-cell count < 350 cells/µl) at baseline; the time in days between the enrolment into the trial and the study exit VL measurement (continuous); and the time in days between the baseline VL (or CD4-cell count) and the study exit VL measurement (continuous).

⁸ This log-binomial model regressed viral failure (binary) onto intervention arm (binary); a binary indicator for whether the participant was in viral failure (or, if no VL was available, had a CD4-cell count < 350 cells/µl) at baseline; the time in days between the enrolment into the trial and the study exit VL measurement (continuous); the time in days between the baseline VL (or CD4-cell count) and the study exit VL measurement (continuous); age (continuous); and sex (binary).

	n	RR (95% CI) ¹	p²	One-sided (95% CI)
Model 1 ³	1,711	0.86 (0.60–1.23)	0.413	1.00–1.16
Model 2 ⁴	1,447	0.93 (0.68–1.26)	0.633	1.00–1.20
Model 3 ⁵	1,371	0.98 (0.69–1.37)	0.890	1.00–1.30
Model 4 ⁶	1,162	1.02 (0.72–1.45)	0.915	1.00–1.37
Model 5 ⁷	1,162	0.99 (0.68–1.43)	0.950	1.00–1.35
Model 6 ⁸	1,115	1.11 (0.78–1.57)	0.565	1.00–1.48

Table A5: Risk of viral failure among those for whom the study exit VL was taken at least 200 days after the baseline VL (or CD4-cell count)

Abbreviations: RR = relative risk; CI = confidence interval

¹ In all models, standard errors were adjusted for clustering at the healthcare facility level.

 2 The p-value tests the null hypothesis that the RR equals 1.0 with a significance level of alpha \leq 0.05.

³ This log-binomial model regressed viral failure (binary) onto intervention arm (binary).

⁴ This log-binomial model regressed viral failure (binary) onto intervention arm (binary) and a binary indicator for whether the participant was in viral failure (or, if no VL was available, had a CD4-cell count < 350 cells/µl) at baseline.

⁵ This log-binomial model regressed viral failure (binary) onto intervention arm (binary); a binary indicator for whether the participant was in viral failure (or, if no VL was available, had a CD4-cell count < 350 cells/µl) at baseline; and the time in days between the enrolment into the trial and the study exit VL measurement (continuous).

⁶ This log-binomial model regressed viral failure (binary) onto intervention arm (binary); a binary indicator for whether the participant was in viral failure (or, if no VL was available, had a CD4-cell count < $350 \text{ cells/}\mu$) at baseline; and the time in days between the baseline VL (or CD4-cell count) and the study exit VL measurement (continuous).

⁷ This log-binomial model regressed viral failure (binary) onto intervention arm (binary); a binary indicator for whether the participant was in viral failure (or, if no VL was available, had a CD4-cell count < 350 cells/ μ l) at baseline; the time in days between the enrolment into the trial and the study exit VL measurement (continuous); and the time in days between the baseline VL (or CD4-cell count) and the study exit VL measurement (continuous).

⁸ This log-binomial model regressed viral failure (binary) onto intervention arm (binary); a binary indicator for whether the participant was in viral failure (or, if no VL was available, had a CD4-cell count < 350 cells/µl) at baseline; the time in days between the enrolment into the trial and the study exit VL measurement (continuous); the time in days between the baseline VL (or CD4-cell count) and the study exit VL measurement (continuous); age (continuous); and sex (binary).

Table A6: Robustness checks of the complier average causal effect¹

	Unadjusted ²	Adjusted for	Adjusted for baseline			
		baseline VL/CD4 ³	VL/CD4, age and sex ⁴			
Must have≥90 days be	Must have \geq 90 days between enrolment into ARV community delivery and the study exit VL					
measurement to be con	sidered to have receive	d the intervention				
n	1,815	1,551	1,494			
Coefficient (95% CI)	-0.037	-0.008	0.003			
	(-0.142–0.067)	(-0.090–0.074)	(-0.078–0.083)			
ρ^5	0.484	0.847	0.951			
Must have \geq 180 days b	etween enrolment into .	ARV community deliver	y and the study exit VL			
measurement to be con	sidered to have receive	d the intervention				
n	1,815	1,551	1,494			
Coefficient (95% CI)	-0.052	-0.011	0.004			
	(-0.197–0.093)	(-0.125–0.102)	(-0.108–0.115)			
$ ho^5$	0.482	0.847	0.951			
Only includes those for whom the study exit VL was taken at least 200 days after the baseline						
VL (or CD4-cell count) AND must have \geq 90 days between enrolment into ARV community						
delivery and the study exit VL measurement to be considered to have received the intervention						
n	1,711	1,447	1,397			
Coefficient (95% CI)	-0.043	-0.014	-0.003			
	(-0.145–0.058)	(-0.092–0.065)	(-0.080–0.074)			
ρ^5	0.403	0.736	0.934			
Only includes those for	whom the study exit VL	was taken at least 200	days after the baseline			
VL (or CD4-cell count) AND must have \geq 180 days between enrolment into ARV community						
delivery and the study exit VL measurement to be considered to have received the intervention						
n	1,711	1,447	1,397			
Coefficient (95% CI)	-0.060	-0.019	-0.004			
	(-0.199–0.079)	(-0.127–0.089)	(-0.110–0.101)			

Abbreviations: VL = viral load; CD4 = cluster of differentiation 4 cell count; ARV = antiretroviral drugs; CI = confidence interval

0.735

0.934

0.401

¹ All models are ordinary least squares regression models with the endogenous independent variable being a binary indicator for whether the participant received ARV community delivery and the instrument being a binary indicator for study arm. Standard errors were adjusted for clustering at the healthcare facility level.

² This model included intervention arm (binary) only as independent variable.

p⁵

³ This model included intervention arm (binary) and a binary indicator for whether the participant was in viral failure (or, if no VL was available, had a CD4-cell count < 350 cells/µl) at baseline as independent variables.

⁴ This model included intervention arm (binary), a binary indicator for whether the participant was in viral failure (or, if no VL was available, had a CD4-cell count < 350 cells/µl) at baseline, age (continuous) and sex (binary) as independent variables.

⁵ The p-value tests the null hypothesis that the coefficient equals 0.0 with a significance level of alpha \leq 0.05.

Table A7: Complier average causal effect among those who had a suppressed VL at base line¹

	Unadjusted ²	Adjusted for age and sex ³		
n	1,297	1,255		
Coefficient (95% CI)	0.005 (-0.038–0.049)	0.009 (-0.036–0.053)		
p ⁴	0.815	0.708		
Must have≥90 days between	enrolment into ARV community a	lelivery and the study exit VL		
measurement to be considere	d to have received the interventio	n		
n	1,297	1,255		
Coefficient (95% CI)	0.007 (-0.055–0.070)	0.012 (-0.051–0.076)		
p^4	0.815	0.709		
Must have \geq 180 days betwee	n enrolment into ARV community	delivery and the study exit VL		
measurement to be considered to have received the intervention				
n	1,297	1,255		
Coefficient (95% CI)	0.0104 (-0.077–0.098)	0.017 (-0.072–0.106)		
ρ^4	0.815	0.709		
Only includes those for whom the study exit VL was taken at least 200 days after the baseline				
VL (or CD4-cell count) AND must have \geq 90 days between enrolment into ARV community				
delivery and the study exit VL measurement to be considered to have received the intervention				
n	1,219	1,182		
Coefficient (95% CI)	0.008 (-0.056–0.072)	0.014 (-0.051–0.079)		
ρ^4	0.811	0.676		
Only includes those for whom	the study exit VL was taken at lea	ast 200 days after the baseline		
VL (or CD4-cell count) AND must have \geq 180 days between enrolment into ARV community				

delivery and the study exit VL measurement to be considered to have received the intervention

n	1,219	1,182
Coefficient (95% CI)	0.011 (-0.078–0.010)	0.019 (-0.071–0.109)
ρ^4	0.811	0.676

Abbreviations: CD4 = cluster of differentiation 4 cell count; CI = confidence interval

¹ All models are ordinary least squares regression models with the endogenous independent variable being a binary indicator for whether the participant received ARV community delivery and the instrument being a binary indicator for study arm. Standard errors were adjusted for clustering at the healthcare facility level.

² This model included intervention arm (binary) only as independent variable.

³ This model included intervention arm (binary), age (continuous) and sex (binary) as independent variables.

⁴ The p-value tests the null hypothesis that the coefficient equals 0.0 with a significance level of alpha \leq 0.05.

References

Amuron, B, Levin, J, Birunghi, J, Namara, G, Coutinho, A, Grosskurth, H and Jaffar, S, 2011. Mortality in an antiretroviral therapy programme in Jinja, south-east Uganda: a prospective cohort study. *AIDS Res Ther*, 8(39).

Athey, S and Imbens, G, 2016. *The Econometrics of Randomized Experiments*. Ithaca, NY: Cornell University Library.

Bangsberg, DR, Perry, S, Charlebois, ED, Clark, RA, Roberston, M, Zolopa, AR and Moss, A, 2001. Non-adherence to highly active antiretroviral therapy predicts progression to AIDS. *AIDS*, 15, pp.1181–83.

Barnhart, D, Hertzmark, E, Liu, E, Mungure, E, Muya, AN, Sando, D, Chalamilla, G, Ulenga, N, Barnighausen, T, Fawzi, W and Spiegelman, D, 2016. Intra-Cluster Correlation Estimates for HIV-related Outcomes from Care and Treatment Clinics in Dar es Salaam, Tanzania. *Contemp Clin Trials Commun*, 4, pp.161–69.

Barnighausen, T, Bloom, DE and Humair, S, 2007. Human resources for treating HIV/AIDS: needs, capacities, and gaps. *AIDS Patient Care STDS*, 21, pp.799–812.

Chaiyachati, KH, Ogbuoji, O, Price, M, Suthar, AB, Negussie, EK and Barnighausen, T, 2014. Interventions to improve adherence to antiretroviral therapy: a rapid systematic review. *AIDS*, 28, Suppl. 2, S187–204.

Chimbindi, N, Bor, J, Newell, ML, Tanser, F, Baltusen, R, Hontelez, J, De Vlas, S, Lurie, M, Pillay, D and Barnighausen, T, 2015. Time and money: the true costs of health care utilization for patients receiving 'free' HIV/TB care and treatment in rural KwaZulu-Natal. *J Acquir Immune Defic Syndr*, 70(2), e52–e60, [Online]. Available at: http://doi.org/10.1097/QAI.00000000000728>.

Cohen, J and Dupas, P, 2010. Free Distribution or Cost-Sharing? Evidence from a Randomized Malaria Prevention Experiment. *The Quarterly Journal of Economics*, 125, pp.1–45.

Geldsetzer, P, Francis, JM, Ulenga, N, Sando, D, Lema, IA, Mboggo, E, Vaikath, M, Koda, H, Lwezaula, S, Hu, J, Noor, RA, Olofin, I, Larson, E, Fawzi, W and Barnighausen, T 2017. The impact of community health worker-led home delivery of antiretroviral therapy on virological suppression: a non-inferiority cluster-randomized health systems trial in Dar es Salaam, Tanzania. *BMC Health Serv Res*, 17, p.160.

Hardon, AP, Akurut, D, Comoro, C, Ekezie, C, Irunde, HF, Gerrits, T, Kglatwane, J, Kinsman, J, Kwasa, R, Maridadi, J, Moroka, TM, Moyo, S, Nakiyemba, A, Nsimba, S, Ogenyi, R, Oyabba, T, Temu, F and Laing, R, 2007. Hunger, waiting time and transport costs: time to confront challenges to ART adherence in Africa. *AIDS Care,* 19, pp.658–65.

Hemming, K and Marsh, J, 2013. A menu-driven facility for sample-size calculations in cluster randomized controlled trials. *Stata Journal*, 13, pp.114–35.

Heß, S, 2017. Randomization inference with Stata: A guide and software. *Stata Journal,* 17, pp.630–51.

Ichino, N, and Schündeln, M, 2012. Deterring or Displacing Electoral Irregularities? Spillover Effects of Observers in a Randomized Field Experiment in Ghana. *The Journal of Politics*, 74, pp.292–307.

Jaffar, S, Amuron, B, Foster, S, Birungi, J, Levin, J, Namara, G, Nabiryo, C, Ndembi, N, Kyomuhangi, R, Opio, A, Bunnell, R, Tappero, J W, Mermin, J, Coutinho, A and Grosskurth, H, 2009. Rates of virological failure in patients treated in a home-based versus a facility-based HIV-care model in Jinja, southeast Uganda: a cluster-randomised equivalence trial. *Lancet*, 374, pp.2080–89.

Janz, NK and Becker, MH, 1984. The Health Belief Model: A Decade Later. *Health Education Quarterly*, 11, pp.1–47.

Jones, PM, 2010. SSI: Stata module to estimate sample size for randomized controlled trials. Boston: Boston College Department of Economics, [Online]. Available at: https://ideasrepecorg/c/boc/bocode/s457150html [Accessed Nov 24, 2016].

Kipp, W, Konde-Lule, J, Rubaale, T, Okech-Ojony, J, Alibhai, A and Saunders, DL, 2011. Comparing antiretroviral treatment outcomes between a prospective community-based and hospital-based cohort of HIV patients in rural Uganda. *BMC Int Health Hum Rights*, 11, Suppl. 2, S12.

Kipp, W, Konde-Lule, J, Saunders, LD, Alibhai, A, Houston, S, Rubaale, T, Senthilselvan, A and Okech-Ojony, J, 2012. Antiretroviral treatment for HIV in rural Uganda: two-year treatment outcomes of a prospective health centre/community-based and hospital-based cohort. *PLoS One*, 7, e40902.

Lankowski, AJ, Siedner, MJ, Bangsberg, DR and Tsai, AC, 2014. Impact of geographic and transportation-related barriers on HIV outcomes in sub-Saharan Africa: a systematic review. *AIDS Behav,* 18, pp.1199–223.

Lazarus, JV, Safreed-Harmon, K, Nicholson, J and Jaffar, S, 2014. Health service delivery models for the provision of antiretroviral therapy in sub-Saharan Africa: a systematic review. *Trop Med Int Health*, 19, pp.1198–215.

Meyer-Rath, G, and Richter, S, 2007. User fees, transport costs, and the ethics of exemption: how free is free ART? *South African Journal of HIV Medicine*, 8, pp.52–56.

Muya, AN, Geldsetzer, P, Hertzmark, E, Ezeamama, AE, Kawawa, H, Hawkins, C, Sando, D, Chalamilla, G, Fawzi, W and Spiegelman, D, 2014. Predictors of Nonadherence to Antiretroviral Therapy among HIV-Infected Adults in Dar Es Salaam, Tanzania. *J Int Assoc Provid AIDS Care*, 14(2), pp.163-71.

National Bureau of Statistics and Office of Chief Government Statistician, 2013. Tanzania Population and Housing Census 2012. Dar es Salaam. Ortego, C, Huedo-Medina, TB, Llorca, J, Sevilla, L, Santos, P, Rodriguez, E, Warren, M R and Vejo, J, 2011. Adherence to highly active antiretroviral therapy (HAART): a metaanalysis. *AIDS Behav*, 15, pp.1381–96.

Press, N, Tyndall, MW, Wood, E, Hogg, RS and Montaner, JS, 2002. Virologic and immunologic response, clinical progression, and highly active antiretroviral therapy adherence. *J Acquir Immune Defic Syndr*, 31, Suppl. 3, S112–7.

Selke, HM, Kimaiyo, S, Sidle, JE, Vedanthan, R, Tierney, WM, Shen, C, Denski, CD, Katschke, AR and Wools-Kaloustian, K, 2010. Task-shifting of antiretroviral delivery from health care workers to persons living with HIV/AIDS: clinical outcomes of a community-based program in Kenya. *J Acquir Immune Defic Syndr*, 55, pp.483–90.

Tanzania Commission For Aids, ZAC, National Bureau of Statistics, Office of the Chief Government Statistician and ICF International, 2013. Tanzania HIV/AIDS and Malaria Indicator Survey 2011–2012: Key Findings.

Tomori, C, Kennedy, CE, Brahmbhatt, H, Wagman, JA, Mbwambo, JK, Likindikoki, S and Kerrigan, DL, 2014. Barriers and facilitators of retention in HIV care and treatment services in Iringa, Tanzania: the importance of socioeconomic and sociocultural factors. *AIDS Care*, 26, pp.907–13.

Tuller, DM, Bangsberg, DR, Senkungu, J, Ware, NC, Emenyonu, N and Weiser, SD, 2010. Transportation costs impede sustained adherence and access to HAART in a clinic population in southwestern Uganda: a qualitative study. *AIDS Behav*, 14, pp.778–84.

UNAIDS, 2015. AIDS by the numbers 2015. Geneva: UNAIDS.

Wang, H, Wolock, TM, Carter, A, Nguyen, G, Kyu, HH, Gakidou, E, Hay, SI, Mills, EJ, Trickey, A, Msemburi, W, Coates, MM, Mooney, MD, Fraser, MS, Sligar, A, Salomon, J, Larson, HJ, Friedman, J, Abajobir, AA, Abate, KH, Abbas, KM, Razek, MM, Abd-Allah, F, Abdulle, AM, Abera, SF, Abubakar, I, Abu-Raddad, LJ, Abu-Rmeileh, NM, Abyu, GY, Adebiyi, AO, Adedeji, IA, Adelekan, AL, Adofo, K, Adou, AK, Ajala, ON, Akinyemiju, TF, Akseer, N, Lami, FH, Al-Aly, Z, Alam, K, Alam, NK, Alasfoor, D, Aldhahri, SF, Aldridge, RW, Alegretti, MA, Aleman, AV, Alemu, ZA, Alfonso-Cristancho, R, Ali, R, Alkerwi, A, Alla, F, Mohammad, R, Al-Raddadi, S, Alsharif, U, Alvarez, E, Alvis-Guzman, N, Amare, AT, Amberbir, A, Amegah, AK, Ammar, W, Amrock, SM, Antonio, CA, Anwari, P, Arnlov, J, Artaman, A, Asayesh, H, Asghar, Rj, Assadi, R, Atigue, S, Atkins, LS, Avokpaho, EF, Awasthi, A, Quintanilla, BP, Bacha, U, Badawi, A, Barac, A, Barnighausen, T, Basu, A, Bayou, Ta, Bayou, YT, Bazargan-Hejazi, S, Beardsley, J, Bedi, N, Bennett, DA, Bensenor, IM, Betsu, BD, Beyene, AS, Bhatia, E, Bhutta, ZA, Biadgilign, S, Bikbov, B, Birlik, SM, Bisanzio, D, Brainin, M, Brazinova, A, Breitborde, NJ, Brown, A, Burch, M, Butt, ZA, Campuzano, JC, Cardenas, R, et al., 2016. Estimates of global, regional, and national incidence, prevalence, and mortality of HIV, 1980–2015: the Global Burden of Disease Study 2015. Lancet HIV, 3, e361-87.

Ware, NC, Wyatt, MA, Geng, EH, Kaaya, SF, Agbaji, OO, Muyindike, WR, Chalamilla, G and Agaba, PA, 2013. Toward an understanding of disengagement from HIV treatment and care in sub-Saharan Africa: a qualitative study. *PLoS Med*, 10, e1001369; discussion e1001369.

WHO, 2006. Antiretroviral therapy for HIV infection in adults and adolescents: recommendations for a public health approach. Geneva: World Health Organization.

WHO, 2008. Task Shifting: rational redistribution of tasks among health workforce teams: global recommendations and guidelines. Geneva: World Health Organization.

WHO, 2010. Antiretroviral therapy for HIV infection in adults and adolescents: recommendations for a public health approach 2010. Geneva: World Health Organization.

WHO, 2013. Consolidated guidelines on the use of antiretroviral drugs for treating and preventing HIV infection. Geneva: World Health Organization.

WHO, 2015. World Health Statistics 2015. Geneva: World Health Organization.

WHO, 2016. Consolidated guidelines on the use of antiretroviral drugs for treating and preventing HIV infection – Recommendations for a public health approach. 2nd ed. Geneva: World Health Organization.

Wood, E, Hogg, RS, Yip, B, Harrigan, PR, O'Shaughnessy, MV and Montaner, JS, 2003. Effect of medication adherence on survival of HIV-infected adults who start highly active antiretroviral therapy when the CD4+ cell count is 0200 to 0350 x 10(9) cells/L. *Ann Intern Med*, 139, pp.810–6.

Wouters, E, Van Damme, W, Van Loon, F, Van Rensburg, D and Meulemans, H, 2009. Public-sector ART in the Free State Province, South Africa: community support as an important determinant of outcome. *Soc Sci Med*, 69, 1177–85.

Other publications in the 3ie Impact Evaluation Report Series

The following reports are available from http://www.3ieimpact.org/evidence-hub/ impact-evaluation-repository

Nourishing the future: targeting infants and their caregivers to reduce undernutrition in rural China, 3ie, Impact Evaluation Report 81. Cai, J, Luo, R, Li, H, Lien, J, Medina, A, Zhou, H and Zhang, L, 2018.

Impacts of the World Food Programme's interventions to treat malnutrition in Niger. 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 80. Brück, T, Ferguson, NTN, Ouédraogo, J and Ziegelhöfer, Z, 2018.

Impact evaluation of the World Food Programme's moderate acute malnutrition treatment and prevention programmes in Sudan. 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 79. Guevarra, E, Mandalazi, E, Balegamire, S, Albrektsen, K, Sadler, K, Abdelsalam, K, Urrea, G and Alawad, S, 2018.

Impact evaluation of WFP's programs targeting moderate acute malnutrition in humanitarian situations in Chad. 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 78. Saboya, M, Rudiger, J, Frize, J, Ruegenberg, D, Rodríguez Seco, A and McMillon, C, 2018.

Improving midday meal delivery and encouraging micronutrient fortification among children in India, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 77. Shastry, GK, Berry, J, Mukherjee, P, Mehta, S and Ruebeck, H, 2018.

Evaluation of infant development centres: an early years intervention in Colombia, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 76. Andrew, A, Attanasio, O, Bernal, R, Cordona, L, Krutikova, S, Heredia, DM, Medina, C, Peña, X, Rubio-Codina, M and Vera-Hernandez, M, 2018.

Can the wounds of war be healed? Experimental evidence on reconciliation in Sierra Leone. 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 75. Cilliers, J, Dube, O and Siddiqi, B, 2018.

Impact evaluation of the Menabe and Melaky development programme in Madagascar, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 74. Ring, H, Morey, M, Kavanagh, E, Kamto, K, McCarthy, N, Brubaker, J and Rakotondrafara, C, 2018.

Impact evaluation of the Smallholder Dairy Commercialization Programme in Kenya, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 73. Bonilla, J, McCarthy, N, Mugatha, S, Rai, N, Coombes, A and Brubaker, J, 2018.

Impact and adoption of risk-reducing drought-tolerant rice in India, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 72. Yamano, T, Dar, MH, Panda, A, Gupta, I, Malabayabas, ML and Kelly, E, 2018.

Poverty and empowerment impacts of the Bihar Rural Livelihoods Project in India, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 71. Hoffmann, V, Rao, V, Datta, U, Sanyal, P, Surendra, V and Majumdar, S 2018. How should Tanzania use its natural gas? Citizens' views from a nationwide Deliberative *Poll, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 70.* Birdsall, N, Fishkin, J, Haqqi, F, Kinyondo, A, Moyo, M, Richmond, J and Sandefur, J, 2018.

Impact evaluation of the conditional cash transfer program for secondary school attendance in Macedonia, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 69. Armand, A and Carneiro, P, 2018.

Age at marriage, women's education, and mother and child outcomes in Bangladesh, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 68. Field, E, Glennerster, R, Nazneen, S, Pimkina, S, Sen, I and Buchmann, N, 2018.

Evaluating agricultural information dissemination in western Kenya, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 67. Fabregas, R, Kremer, M, Robinson, J and Schilbach, F, 2017.

General equilibrium impact assessment of the Productive Safety Net Program in Ethiopia, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 66. Filipski, M, Taylor, JE, Abegaz, GA, Ferede, T, Taffesse, AS and Diao, X, 2017.

Impact of the Uddeepan programme on child health and nutrition in India, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 65. Kochar, A, Sharma, A and Sharma, A, 2017.

Evaluating oral HIV self-testing to increase HIV testing uptake among truck drivers in Kenya, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 64. Kelvin, EA, Mwai, E, Romo, ML, George, G, Govender, K, Mantell, JE, Strauss, M, Nyaga, EN and Odhiambo, JO, 2017.

Integration of EPI and paediatric HIV services for improved ART initiation in Zimbabwe, *3ie Impact Evaluation Report 63.* Prescott, M, Boeke, C, Gotora, T, Mafaune, HW, Motsi, W, Graves, J, Mangwiro, A and McCarthy, E, 2017.

Increasing male partner HIV testing using self-test kits in Kenya, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 62. Gichangi, A, Korte, JE, Wambua, J, Vrana, C and Stevens, D, 2017.

Evaluating the impact of community health worker integration into prevention of motherto-child transmission of HIV services in Tanzania, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 61. Nance, N, McCoy, S, Ngilangwa, D, Masanja, J, Njau, P and Noronha, R, 2017.

Using HIV self-testing to promote male partner and couples testing in Kenya, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 60. Thirumurthy, H, Omanga, E, Obonyo, B, Masters, S and Agot, K, 2017.

Increasing male partner HIV self-testing at antenatal care clinics in Kenya, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 59. Gichangi, A, Korte, JE, Wambua, J, Vrana, C and Stevens, D, 2017.

Impact of free availability of public childcare on labour supply and child development in Brazil, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 58. Attanasio, O, Paes de Barros, R, Carneiro, P, Evans, D, Lima, L, Olinto, P and Schady, N, 2017.

Estimating the effects of a low-cost early stimulation and parenting education programme in Mexico, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 57. Cardenas, S, Evans, D and Holland, P, 2017.

The Better Obstetrics in Rural Nigeria study: an impact evaluation of the Nigerian *Midwives Service Scheme, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 56.* Okeke, E, Glick, P, Abubakar, IS, Chari, AV, Pitchforth, E, Exley, J, Bashir, U, Setodji, C, Gu, K and Onwujekwe, O, 2017.

The Productive Safety Net Programme in Ethiopia: impacts on children's schooling, labour and nutritional status, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 55. Berhane, G, Hoddinott, J, Kumar, N and Margolies, A, 2016.

The impact of youth skills training on the financial behaviour, employability and educational choice in Morocco, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 54. Bausch, J, Dyer, P, Gardiner, D, Kluve, J and Mizrokhi, E, 2016.

Using advertisements to create demand for voluntary medical male circumcision in South Africa, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 53. Frade, S, Friedman, W, Rech, D and Wilson, N, 2016.

The use of peer referral incentives to increase demand for voluntary medical male circumcision in Zambia, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 52. Zanolini, A, Bolton, C, Lyabola, LL, Phiri, G, Samona, A, Kaonga, A and Harsha Thirumurthy, H, 2016.

Using smartphone raffles to increase demand for voluntary medical male circumcision in Tanzania, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 51. Mahler, H and Bazant, E, 2016.

Voluntary medical male circumcision uptake through soccer in Zimbabwe, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 50. DeCelles, J, Kaufman, Z, Bhauti, K, Hershow, R, Weiss, H, Chaibva, C, Moyo, N, Braunschweig, E, Mantula, F, Hatzold, K and Ross, D, 2016.

Measuring the impact of SMS-based interventions on uptake of voluntary medical male circumcision in Zambia, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 49. Leiby, K, Connor, A, Tsague, L, Sapele, C, Koanga, A, Kakaire, J and Wang, P, 2016.

Assessing the impact of delivering messages through intimate partners to create demand for voluntary medical male circumcision in Uganda, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 48. Semeere, AS, Bbaale, DS, Castelnuovo, B, Kiragga, A, Kigozi, J, Muganzi, A, Kambugu, A and Coutinho, AG, 2016.

Optimising the use of economic interventions to increase demand for voluntary medical male circumcision in Kenya, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 47. Thirumurthy, H, Omanga, E, Rao, SO, Murray, K, Masters, S and Agot, K, 2016.

The impact of earned and windfall cash transfers on livelihoods and conservation in Sierra Leone, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 46. Bulte, E, Conteh, B, Kontoleon, A, List, J, Mokuwa, E, Richards, P, Turley, T and Voors, M, 2016.

Property tax experiment in Pakistan: Incentivising tax collection and improving performance, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 45. Khan, A, Khwaja, A and Olken, B, 2016.

Impact of mobile message reminders on tuberculosis treatment outcomes in Pakistan, *3ie Impact Evaluation Report 44.* Mohammed, S, Glennerster, R and Khan, A, 2016. Making networks work for policy: Evidence from agricultural technology adoption in Malawi, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 43. Beaman, L, BenYishay, A, Fatch, P, Magruder, J and Mobarak, AM, 2016.

Estimating the impact and cost-effectiveness of expanding access to secondary education in Ghana, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 42. Dupas, P, Duflo, E and Kremer, M, 2016.

Evaluating the effectiveness of computers as tutors in China, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 41. Mo, D, Bai, Y, Boswell, M and Rozelle, S, 2016.

Micro entrepreneurship support programme in Chile, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 40. Martínez, CA, Puentes, EE and Ruiz-Tagle, JV, 2016.

Thirty-five years later: evaluating the impacts of a child health and family planning programme in Bangladesh, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 39. Barham, T, Kuhn, R, Menken, J and Razzaque, A, 2016.

Effectiveness of a rural sanitation programme on diarrhoea, soil-transmitted helminth infection and malnutrition in India, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 38. Clasen, T, Boisson, S, Routray, P, Torondel, B, Bell, M, Cumming, O, Ensink, J, Freeman, M and Jenkins, M, 2016.

Evaluating the impact of vocational education vouchers on out-of-school youth in Kenya, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 37. Hicks, JH, Kremer, M, Mbiti, I and Miguel, E, 2016.

Removing barriers to higher education in Chile: evaluation of peer effects and scholarships for test preparation, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 36. Banerjee, A, Duflo E and Gallego, F, 2016.

Sustainability of impact: dimensions of decline and persistence in adopting a biofortified crop in Uganda, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 35. McNiven, S, Gilligan, DO and Hotz, C 2016.

A triple win? The impact of Tanzania's Joint Forest Management programme on livelihoods, governance and forests, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 34. Persha, L and Meshack, C, 2016.

The effect of conditional transfers on intimate partner violence: evidence from Northern Ecuador, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 33. Hidrobo, M, Peterman, A and Heise, L, 2016.

The effect of transfers and preschool on children's cognitive development in Uganda, 3 ie Impact Evaluation Report 32. Gillian, DO and Roy, S, 2016.

Can egovernance reduce capture of public programmes? Experimental evidence from India's employment guarantee, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 31. Banerjee, A, Duflo, E, Imbert, C, Mathew, S and Pande, R, 2015.

Improving maternal and child health in India: evaluating demand and supply strategies, *3ie Impact Evaluation Report 30*. Mohanan, M, Miller, G, Forgia, GL, Shekhar, S and Singh, K, 2016. Smallholder access to weather securities in India: demand and impact on production decisions, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 28. Ceballos, F, Manuel, I, Robles, M and Butler, A, 2015.

What happens once the intervention ends? The medium-term impacts of a cash transfer programme in Malawi, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 27. Baird, S, Chirwa, E, McIntosh, C and Özler, B, 2015.

Validation of hearing screening procedures in Ecuadorian schools, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 26. Muñoz, K, White, K, Callow-Heusser, C and Ortiz, E, 2015.

Assessing the impact of farmer field schools on fertilizer use in China, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 25. Burger, N, Fu, M, Gu, K, Jia, X, Kumar, KB and Mingliang, G, 2015.

The SASA! study: a cluster randomised trial to assess the impact of a violence and HIV prevention programme in Kampala, Uganda, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 24. Watts, C, Devries, K, Kiss, L, Abramsky, T, Kyegombe, N and Michau, L, 2014.

Enhancing food production and food security through improved inputs: an evaluation of Tanzania's National Agricultural Input Voucher Scheme with a focus on gender impacts, *3ie Impact Evaluation Report 23.* Gine, X, Patel, S, Cuellar-Martinez, C, McCoy, S and Lauren, R, 2015.

A wide angle view of learning: evaluation of the CCE and LEP programmes in Haryana, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 22. Duflo, E, Berry, J, Mukerji, S and Shotland, M, 2015.

Shelter from the storm: upgrading housing infrastructure in Latin American slums, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 21. Galiani, S, Gertler, P, Cooper, R, Martinez, S, Ross, A and Undurraga, R, 2015.

Environmental and socioeconomic impacts of Mexico's payments for ecosystem services programme, *3ie Impact Evaluation Report 20.* Alix-Garcia, J, Aronson, G, Radeloff, V, Ramirez-Reyes, C, Shapiro, E, Sims, K and Yañez-Pagans, P, 2015.

A randomised evaluation of the effects of an agricultural insurance programme on rural households' behaviour: evidence from China, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 19. Cai, J, de Janvry, A and Sadoulet, E, 2014.

Impact of malaria control and enhanced literacy instruction on educational outcomes among school children in Kenya: a multi-sectoral, prospective, randomised evaluation, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 18. Brooker, S and Halliday, K, 2015.

Assessing long-term impacts of conditional cash transfers on children and young adults in rural Nicaragua, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 17. Barham, T, Macours, K, Maluccio, JA, Regalia, F, Aguilera, V and Moncada, ME, 2014.

The impact of mother literacy and participation programmes on child learning: evidence from a randomised evaluation in India, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 16. Banerji, R, Berry, J and Shortland, M, 2014.

A youth wage subsidy experiment for South Africa, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 15. Levinsohn, J, Rankin, N, Roberts, G and Schöer, V, 2014.

Providing collateral and improving product market access for smallholder farmers: a randomised evaluation of inventory credit in Sierra Leone, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 14. Casaburi, L, Glennerster, R, Suri, T and Kamara, S, 2014.

Scaling up male circumcision service provision: results from a randomised evaluation in *Malawi, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 13.* Thornton, R, Chinkhumba, J, Godlonton, S and Pierotti, R, 2014.

Targeting the poor: evidence from a field experiment in Indonesia, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 12. Atlas, V, Banerjee, A, Hanna, R, Olken, B, Wai-poi, M and Purnamasari, R, 2014.

An impact evaluation of information disclosure on elected representatives' performance: evidence from rural and urban India, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 11. Banerjee, A, Duflo, E, Imbert, C, Pande, R, Walton, M and Mahapatra, B, 2014.

Truth-telling by third-party audits and the response of polluting firms: Experimental evidence from India, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 10. Duflo, E, Greenstone, M, Pande, R and Ryan, N, 2013.

No margin, no mission? Evaluating the role of incentives in the distribution of public goods in Zambia, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 9. Ashraf, N, Bandiera, O and Jack, K, 2013.

Paying for performance in China's battle against anaemia, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 8. Zhang, L, Rozelle, S and Shi, Y, 2013.

Social and economic impacts of Tuungane: final report on the effects of a communitydriven reconstruction programme in the Democratic Republic of Congo, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 7. Humphreys, M, Sanchez de la Sierra, R and van der Windt, P, 2013.

The impact of daycare on maternal labour supply and child development in Mexico, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 6. Angeles, G, Gadsden, P, Galiani, S, Gertler, P, Herrera, A, Kariger, P and Seira, E, 2014.

Impact evaluation of the non-contributory social pension programme 70 y más in Mexico, *3ie Impact Evaluation Report 5.* Rodríguez, A, Espinoza, B, Tamayo, K, Pereda, P, Góngora, V, Tagliaferro, G and Solís, M, 2014.

Does marginal cost pricing of electricity affect groundwater pumping behaviour of farmers? Evidence from India, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 4. Meenakshi, JV, Banerji, A, Mukherji, A and Gupta, A, 2013.

The GoBifo project evaluation report: Assessing the impacts of community-driven development in Sierra Leone, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 3. Casey, K, Glennerster, R and Miguel, E, 2013.

A rapid assessment randomised-controlled trial of improved cookstoves in rural Ghana, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 2. Burwen, J and Levine, DI, 2012.

The promise of preschool in Africa: A randomised impact evaluation of early childhood development in rural Mozambique, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 1. Martinez, S, Naudeau, S and Pereira, V, 2012.

The number of people accessing HIV treatment is growing rapidly due to expanded eligibility criteria for treatment. Different care models vary the intensity and mode of care based on patient needs. Community delivery of antiretroviral drugs could decongest clinics and make care more convenient and less costly for patients.

This evaluation assesses whether community delivery of drugs by community health workers to clinically stable patients, is not inferior to standard care, where patients visit a clinic-based doctor to refill prescriptions. The study shows that community delivery model is not inferior, although some clients may be inclined to skip their annual clinic visit.

Impact Evaluation Series

International Initiative for Impact Evaluation 202-203, Rectangle One D-4, Saket District Centre New Delhi – 110017 India

3ie@3ieimpact.org Tel: +91 11 4989 4444 www.3ieimpact.org

